

East Tennessee State University Digital Commons @ East Tennessee State University

Electronic Theses and Dissertations

Student Works

12-2021

School Accountability and Chronic Absenteeism in the State of Tennessee

Heidi Campbell East Tennessee State University

Follow this and additional works at: https://dc.etsu.edu/etd

Part of the Education Commons

Recommended Citation

Campbell, Heidi, "School Accountability and Chronic Absenteeism in the State of Tennessee" (2021). *Electronic Theses and Dissertations.* Paper 3981. https://dc.etsu.edu/etd/3981

This Dissertation - unrestricted is brought to you for free and open access by the Student Works at Digital Commons @ East Tennessee State University. It has been accepted for inclusion in Electronic Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of Digital Commons @ East Tennessee State University. For more information, please contact digilib@etsu.edu.

School Accountability and Chronic Absenteeism in the State of Tennessee

A dissertation

presented to

the faculty of the Department of Educational Leadership and Policy Analysis

East Tennessee State University

In partial fulfillment

of the requirements for the degree

Doctor of Education in Educational Leadership

by

Heidi E. Campbell

December 2021

Dr. Virginia Foley, Chair

Dr. John Boyd

Dr. Heather Moore

Keywords: accountability, chronic absenteeism, chronically out of school indicator, subgroup

ABSTRACT

School Accountability and Chronic Absenteeism in the State of Tennessee

by

Heidi E. Campbell

The purpose of this quantitative, non-experimental study was to explore a possible relationship between the number of students in grades 9-12 classified as chronically absent and the inclusion of the Chronically Out of School indicator in Tennessee's accountability model for schools and school districts. Using publicly available data from the Tennessee Department of Education, the research study examined 6 years of data from the 2014-2015 to 2019-2020 school years. Data were divided into 3 years before and 3 years after implementation.

Results of the study indicated that the mean number of chronically absent students in grades 9-12 were significantly lower during the 3 years after implementation of the Chronically Out of School indicator. Data was further disaggregated and analyzed based on the following subgroups: Black/Hispanic/Native American, Economically Disadvantaged, and Students with Disabilities. Results indicated a significant difference in the number of chronically absent Black/Hispanic/Native American subgroup after implementation, but there were no significant differences found in the Economically Disadvantaged and Students with Disabilities subgroups. In addition to a summary of the research findings, implications, and recommendations for future research and current practice are discussed.

Copyright 2021 by Heidi Campbell

All Rights Reserved

DEDICATION

This accomplishment would not have been possible without the love and support of my family. Ryan, thank you for believing in me throughout this process and patiently understanding the time I needed to accomplish this goal. Your unwavering support means the world to me. You are correct...it's about time! AJ, I am so proud of the young man you are becoming. I hope this process has shown you the importance of perseverance and working hard to accomplish a goal. I love you to the moon, the stars, the Milky Way, and beyond.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Thank you to my dissertation committee, Dr. Virginia Foley, Dr. John Boyd, and Dr. Heather Moore. Dr. Foley, it was never a question that I would choose you as my dissertation chair. I value your wisdom and insight beyond measure. Thank you for your guidance and unwavering support. Dr. Boyd, your encouragement and kind spirit helped guide me throughout this program. Thank you for sharing your knowledge of school administration and providing valuable feedback. Dr. Moore, I would have been lost without your knowledge of statistical procedures. You patiently answered all of my questions with grace and understanding. I hope Lexi and AJ remain friends for many years.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	
DEDICATION	
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	
LIST OF FIGURES	9
Chapter 1. Introduction	
Statement of the Problem	
Significance of Study	
Purpose of Study	
Research Questions	
Definition of Terms	
Limitations and Delimitations	
Chapter Summary	
Chapter 2. Literature Review	
Accountability and Schools	
Accountability and Federal Legislation	
Elementary and Secondary Education Act	
The Reagan Administration	
NCLB Waivers and Race to the Top	
The Every Student Succeeds Act	
Accountability and Chronic Absenteeism	
Chronic Absenteeism	
At-Risk Groups	
Root Causes of Chronic Absenteeism	
Barriers to School Attendance	
Poverty	
Transportation	
Student Illness	
Exclusionary Discipline.	
Student Engagement	

School Refusal	47
COVID-19 Pandemic	
Effects of Chronic Absenteeism on Student Outcomes	
Academic Achievement	49
Spillover Effects	50
Student Dropouts	50
Chronic Absenteeism in Tennessee	51
Chronically Out of School Indicator	52
Theoretical Framework	54
Systems Theory	54
Accountability Theory	56
Agency Theory	56
Chapter Summary	57
Chapter 3. Methodology	58
Research Questions and Null Hypotheses	59
Research Design	61
Population	61
Instrumentation	62
Data Collection	63
Data Analysis	63
Assessment of Quality and Rigor	64
Ethical Considerations	65
Chapter Summary	65
Chapter 4. Findings	67
Research Question 1	67
Research Question 2	
Research Question 3	73
Research Question 4	76
Research Question 5	79
Research Question 6	
Chapter Summary	85
Chapter 5. Conclusions	

Introc	luction	38
Discu	ssion	39
Re	search Question 1 8	39
Re	search Question 2	<i>•</i> 0
Re	search Question 3) 1
Re	search Question 4) 2
Re	search Questions 5 and 6) 3
Possi	ble Factors Contributing to Results) 4
CC	OVID-19 Pandemic) 5
Co	ntributing Factors Beyond School9	<i>•</i> 6
Da	ta Reporting and Collection) 7
Impli	cations for Current Practice) 7
Reco	mmendations for Future Research) 9
Chap	ter Summary 10)0
Referen	ces 10)3
VITA		17

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1. Average Number of Students in Grades 9-12 Classified as Chronically Absent
Before and After Implementation of the Chronically Out of School Indicator
Figure 2. Average Number of Students in Grades 9-12 Classified as Chronically Absent
Before and After Implementation of the Chronically Out of School Indicator,
Excluding Initial Extreme Values70
Figure 3. Average Number of Black/Hispanic/Native American Students in Grades 9-12
Classified as Chronically Absent Before and After Implementation of the
Chronically Out of School Indicator72
Figure 4. Average Number of Black/Hispanic/Native American Students in Grades 9-12
Classified as Chronically Absent Before and After Implementation of the
Chronically Out of School Indicator, Excluding Initial Extreme Values73
Figure 5. Average Number of Economically Disadvantaged Students in Grades 9-12
Classified as Chronically Absent Before and After Implementation of the
Chronically Out of School Indicator75
Figure 6. Average Number of Economically Disadvantaged Students in Grades 9-12
Classified as Chronically Absent Before and After Implementation of the
Chronically Out of School Indicator, Excluding Initial Extreme Values76
Figure 7. Average Number of Students with Disabilities in Grades 9-12 Classified as
Chronically Absent Before and After Implementation of the Chronically Out of
School Indicator

Figure 8. Average Number of Students with Disabilities in Grades 9-12 Classified as
Chronically Absent Before and After Implementation of the Chronically Out of
School Indicator, Excluding Initial Extreme Values
Figure 9. Average Number of Black/African American Students in Grades 9-12 Classified
as Chronically Absent Before and After Implementation of the Chronically Out of
School Indicator
Figure 10. Average Number of Black/African American Students in Grades 9-12 Classified
as Chronically Absent Before and After Implementation of the Chronically Out
of School Indicator, Excluding Initial Extreme Values
Figure 11. Average Number of Hispanic Students in Grades 9-12 Classified as Chronically
Absent Before and After Implementation of the Chronically Out of School
Indicator
Figure 12. Average Number of Hispanic Students in Grades 9-12 Classified as Chronically
Absent Before and After Implementation of the Chronically Out of School
Indicator, Excluding Initial Extreme Values85

Chapter 1. Introduction

The Elementary and Secondary Education Act of 1965 (ESEA) marked a shift in the federal government's involvement in schools within the United States (Casalaspi, 2017; Gamson et al., 2015). As the federal government expanded its role in education policy, the idea of holding schools accountable for student performance began to emerge as a critical component of education legislation. With each reauthorization of ESEA, accountability policies emerged focusing on student performance and the responsibility of schools for ensuring students met established goals. ESEA's reauthorization as the No Child Left Behind Act (2001) set forth legislation focused on school-based accountability tied to student performance on high-stakes tests as well as the use of rewards and sanctions for schools (Bae, 2018). Reauthorization as the Every Student Succeeds Act in 2015 led to a shift granting states greater flexibility in designing accountability policies for districts and schools. In addition, states were required to select a nonacademic indicator related to school quality or student success (SQSS) as an additional component of their accountability systems (Kaput, 2018; Portz & Beauchamp, 2020; Rafa, 2017). Tennessee was one of 37 states that chose to use chronic absenteeism to meet this requirement.

While student attendance had long been a concern of educators, the focus on chronic absenteeism and accountability highlighted how traditional attendance measures often mask students who meet the criteria for chronic absenteeism. Attendance figures such as Average Daily Attendance (ADA) and truancy do not consider patterns of student attendance, both excused and unexcused, that occur throughout a given school year (Attridge et al., 2016; Bruner et al., 2011). In Tennessee, students are chronically absent if they miss 10% or more instructional days for any reason within a given school year (Tennessee Department of Education, 2020b).

Within a 180-day school year, missing 10% or more instructional days equals at least 18 days of learning.

The most recent data report from the Civil Rights Data Collection (CRDC) indicated that 16% of students within the United States were chronically absent during the 2015-2016 school year (United States Department of Education, 2019a). As collection and reporting procedures improved, the number of chronic absences reported by schools and districts was considered more accurate (Chang et al., 2018). With more accurate reporting, the scope of chronic absenteeism among U.S. students gained increasing attention, and many studies began examining the root causes and effects of student absences and the identification of at-risk groups. Balfanz and Byrnes (2012) noted that chronic absenteeism rates tend to be higher during transitional years, such as kindergarten and middle school or 9th grade are less likely to graduate on time with their cohort and are at higher risk of dropping out (Allensworth & Easton, 2007; Balfanz & Byrnes). Attendance disparities were also noted among students belonging to certain racial and ethnic subgroups (Attridge et al., 2016; Balfanz & Byrnes, 2012; Chang et al., 2018; Jacob & Lovett, 2017; United States Department of Education, 2019a).

The inclusion of the Chronically Out of School indicator in the Tennessee accountability model for districts and schools meant that previous attendance reporting policies would no longer hide students with excessive absences or patterns of behavior resulting in exclusionary discipline. Starting with the 2017-2018 school year, chronic absenteeism was included as one of the metrics used to evaluate district and school-level performance (Tennessee Department of Education, 2020a). Chronic absenteeism calculations include student absences classified as excused or unexcused and out-of-school suspensions.

Statement of the Problem

Existing research on accountability and chronic absenteeism was used as a framework for this study to determine if holding districts and schools accountable for student attendance would significantly affect the number of students classified as chronically absent. According to Balfanz and Byrnes (2017), chronic absenteeism tends to begin in kindergarten as families adjust to the routine and expectations of school. Student attendance improves throughout elementary school, with chronic absenteeism once again becoming an issue as students transition to middle and high school. While chronic absenteeism occurs at all grade levels, it is particularly prevalent among students in grades 9-12 (United States Department of Education, 2019a). Patterns of chronic absenteeism among 9th grade students have been linked to higher dropout rates (Allensworth & Easton, 2007; Balfanz & Byrnes, 2012; Schoeneberger, 2012).

The focus of this study was district-level data indicating the number of students classified as chronically absent in grades 9-12. Attendance data were analyzed over 6 years encompassing 3 years prior and 3 years from the inclusion of the Chronically Out of School indicator in the state accountability model created to measure district and school-level performance. The initial year of implementation was included as one of the years examined.

Significance of Study

Accountability has been a critical component of education legislation, policies, and procedures for quite some time. Since the passage of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act (ESEA) of 1965, federal legislation has expanded the scope of accountability measures. The most recent reauthorization of ESEA, the Every Student Succeeds Act (2015), required states to include a nonacademic measure in district and school accountability models. Many states,

including Tennessee, chose to submit plans incorporating chronic absenteeism as a performance indicator for districts and schools (Kaput, 2018; Portz & Beauchamp, 2020; Rafa, 2017).

While there is substantial literature on the causes and effects of chronic absenteeism, there is a lack of literature examining the effects of incorporating chronic absenteeism into accountability models. Determining if there is statistical significance in holding districts and schools accountable for chronic absenteeism rates is a crucial first step in understanding the importance of interventions and initiatives to improve and promote student attendance.

Purpose of Study

The purpose of this research study was to determine if the inclusion of the chronically out of school indicator in the state accountability model has made a significant difference in the number of chronically absent students in grades 9-12 throughout the state of Tennessee. There is currently a gap in literature focused on the implementation and effect of including chronic absenteeism in state accountability models. The effects of chronic absenteeism on student achievement and growth have been studied in-depth, but few examine if holding schools and districts accountable for student attendance improves aggregate and subgroup rates of chronic absenteeism. Additionally, many studies regarding accountability in schools have focused on the impact of test-based accountability measures.

Research Questions

The following research questions were used as part of this nonexperimental quantitative study to examine the effects of including the Chronically Out of School indicator in the Tennessee accountability model on the number of students classified as chronically absent in grades 9-12 throughout the state.

Research Question 1: Is there a significant difference in the number of students chronically absent in grades 9-12 during the 3 years before and 3 years after the inclusion of the Chronically Out of School indicator in the Tennessee accountability model?

Research Question 2: Is there a significant difference in the number of chronically absent students within the Black, Hispanic, and Native American subgroup in grades 9-12 during the 3 years before and 3 years after the inclusion of the Chronically Out of School indicator in the Tennessee accountability model?

Research Question 3: Is there a significant difference in the number of chronically absent students within the Economically Disadvantaged subgroup in grades 9-12 during the 2 years before and 3 years after the inclusion of the Chronically Out of School indicator in the Tennessee accountability model?

Research Question 4: Is there a significant difference in the number of chronically absent students within the Students with Disabilities subgroup in grades 9-12 during the 3 years before and 3 years after the inclusion of the Chronically Out of School indicator in the Tennessee accountability model?

Definition of Terms

The following terms are significant to the study:

- 1. Accountability: "An obligation or willingness to accept responsibility or to account for one's actions" (Merriam-Webster, n.d., Definition 1).
- Accountability Model: Indicators that comprise how districts and schools are evaluated in Tennessee (Tennessee Department of Education, 2020a).

- 3. Average Daily Attendance: Aggregate number of days a student is in attendance divided by the number of days school is in session during a designated reporting period (Tenn. Code Ann. § 49-3-302, 2020).
- Chronic Absenteeism: Classification of students absent for 10 percent or more instructional days during the period in which they are enrolled in a Tennessee school or district (Tennessee Department of Education 2020a).
- 5. Chronically Out of School Indicator: Metric included in Tennessee district and school-level accountability models measuring the percentage of students classified as chronically absent within a given school year (Tennessee Department of Education, 2020a).
- 6. Elementary and Secondary Education Act: Legislation passed in 1965, which expanded federal involvement in K-12 education (Casalaspi, 2017; Gamson et al., 2015).
- Every Student Succeeds Act: The 2015 reauthorization of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act of 1965 (Every Student Succeeds Act, 20 U.S.C. § 6301, 2015).
- No Child Left Behind Act: The 2001 reauthorization of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act of 1965 (No Child Left Behind, 2002).

Limitations and Delimitations

The study was delimited to district-level attendance data for students in grades 9-12 within the state of Tennessee during the 2014-2015, 2015-2016, 2016-2017, 2017-2018, 2018-2019, and 2019-2020 school years. District composition for each research question varied based on whether or not data points were available for all 6 years of the study. Availability of data points varied based on suppression rules established by the Tennessee Department of Data in an effort to protect student privacy. Chronic absenteeism data were analyzed based on a 3-year average before and a 3-year average after implementation of the Chronically Out of School

indicator. It is possible that future research replicating the methodology used in this study will yield different results due to the changing composition of student data and increased accountability requirements for attendance reporting procedures.

A significant limitation of this study is the potential for factors affecting student attendance rates that are beyond the scope and control of schools and school districts. Potential discrepancies in district level reporting of student attendance could affect the accuracy of data files available from the Tennessee Department of Education. In addition, an analysis of chronic absenteeism rates at regional, district, or school levels may yield different results due to changes in sample size and overall demographics. As accountability for chronic absenteeism rates increases, it is presumed that increased accuracy of reporting procedures and additional information regarding attendance interventions and cohort data will be available to future researchers.

Another significant limitation of this study is the effect of the COVID-19 pandemic on student attendance during the 2019-2020 school year. Attendance data for Tennessee students were collected until March 2, 2020. In accordance with accountability guidance provided by the U.S. Department of Education (2020b), many states, including Tennessee, provided waivers and excluded chronic absenteeism from accountability measures due to the pandemic. While attendance data were collected and calculated based on the proportion of instructional days for which students were enrolled, there is a possibility that chronic absenteeism data for the 2019-2020 school year are not fully representative of students in Tennessee (Tennessee Department of Education, 2020c).

Chapter Summary

This study is divided into five chapters. Chapter 1 includes an introduction to chronic absenteeism, accountability, and school attendance requirements throughout the state of Tennessee. In addition, Chapter 1 includes a statement of the problem, description of the significance of the study, the purpose of the study, theoretical framework, research questions, definitions of terms, and limitations and delimitations. Chapter 2 includes a literature review summarizing existing literature focused on the history of accountability in schools and the significant issues surrounding chronic absenteeism in schools. Chapter 3 provides an overview of the methodology used to guide the study as well as research questions and null hypotheses, population, sample, instrumentation, data collection, and data analysis. The research findings from the study are presented in Chapter 4. Chapter 5 includes a summary of the findings, implications, and recommendations for future research and current practice.

Chapter 2. Literature Review

Implementing policies and programs to address educational issues associated with poverty was the initial justification for the passage of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act (ESEA) in 1965, which expanded the federal government's role in K-12 education (Gamson et al., 2015). Over time, the federal government's presence and influence in education policy have become increasingly common, yet no less controversial. What initially began as an effort to address factors surrounding students in poverty evolved into increased attempts to hold states, districts, and schools accountable for student performance. Supported by the response to *A Nation at Risk*, the standards-based reform movement was designed to tie student performance directly to rigorous educational standards (Bae, 2018).

The reauthorization of ESEA as No Child Left Behind (2001) ushered in a period of school-based accountability focused on student performance and the use of sanctions and rewards (Bae, 2018). According to Supovitz (2009), the accountability policies set in place by NCLB also operated under the expectation that increased stakeholder awareness would ultimately lead to student improvements and achievement. With the expectation that all students make Adequate Yearly Progress (AYP) toward a goal of 100% proficiency by 2014, it quickly became evident that previously successful schools would be labeled as failing (Black, 2017).

NCLB's era of high-stakes testing came to an end with President Barack Obama's election in 2008. Without a reauthorization of ESEA, the new presidential administration began encouraging states to apply for waivers that would allow them to avoid the punitive sanctions associated with NCLB's 100% proficiency deadline (Duncan, 2011). In addition to waivers, a competitive grant program known as Race to the Top was implemented, requiring states to implement new policies and programs aligned with the new administration's goals (Portz &

Beauchamp, 2020). For many, NCLB waivers and Race to the Top were seen as a way to bypass the rigid requirements and failings of NCLB, while others pushed back against what some viewed as beyond the Department of Educations scope of power (Black, 2015; Black, 2017; McGuinn, 2012)

The passage of the Every Student Succeeds Act in 2015 marked a shift in accountability practices and granted states greater flexibility in determining what accountability indicators to focus on and how they would be measured (Darling-Hammond et al., 2016; Portz & Beauchamp, 2020). All states were required to submit ESSA plans outlining the specific steps that would be taken to meet ESSA requirements and guidelines. The elimination of AYP and emphasis on student growth characterized some of the testing changes made under ESSA. An area of increased focus and interest was the inclusion of at least one school quality or student success measurement (SQSS). Many states chose to use student attendance as their nonacademic indicator, with 37 states including chronic absenteeism as one of their accountability indicators (Kaput, 2018; Portz & Beauchamp, 2020; Rafa, 2017).

The inclusion of attendance in state accountability models was not a new concept, but the focus on rates of chronic absenteeism among K-12 students marked a shift between NCLB and ESSA. Under NCLB, states relied heavily on Average Daily Attendance (ADA). ADA calculations measure the percentage of students present in school each day, without considering the total number of absences individual students acquire throughout the school year (Martin et al., 2016; Rafa, 2017). Unlike ADA, chronic absenteeism takes into account a student's total number of excused and unexcused absences, including those related to disciplinary offenses (Rafa, 2017). However, the exact number of days a student must miss to be categorized as chronically absent varies across states.

Chronic absenteeism was included in Tennessee's accountability framework as one of its SQ/SS measures. Known as the Chronically Out of School indicator, this measurement was implemented during the 2017-2018 school year and is one of six performance indicators that comprise the accountability framework for schools and districts (Tennessee Department of Education, 2020a). In Tennessee, a student is considered chronically absent if they miss 10% of more school days. The indicator includes data related to excused and unexcused absences as well as out-of-school suspensions. The data are disaggregated to show trends in minority student groups, English Language Learners, economically disadvantaged students, and students with disabilities since those groups tend to have higher rates of absences than other groups (Tennessee Department of Education, 2018a)

Accountability and Schools

The definition of accountability is "an obligation or willingness to accept responsibility or to account for one's actions" (Merriam-Webster, n.d., Definition 1). While not a new concept, holding schools accountable for student growth and achievement gained traction in the latter half of the 20th century and continues today. Education in the United States has long been the subject of legislation and policies aimed at addressing inequity and achievement gaps among the total population and within subgroups. The term accountability is often used to explain and justify various concepts and policies pertaining to education; however, a lack of consensus remains regarding effective accountability policies. For many years, accountability models focused on goals, actions, and rewards or consequences. Recent shifts have led to the inclusion of capacity building, progress monitoring, and supports to ensure schools can demonstrate effectiveness and meet accountability goals (Darling-Hammond et al., 2014; Perie et al., 2007).

In the field of education, accountability is complex and involves a multitude of factors when determining effectiveness. Previously, accountability policies were structured around goals and rewards or consequences. The foundation of accountability policies is the relationship and expectation of reciprocity between all parties (Perie et al., 2007). In schools, this includes dynamic relationships at the federal, state, and local levels and how schools implement goals and attempt to meet performance expectations (Loeb & Byun, 2019; Perie et al., 2007). Effective accountability systems provide a structure of support that enables the schools to continuously monitor performance and build their capacity for change and improvement (Darling-Hammond et al., 2014).

Throughout the 20th Century, an increasing amount of accountability policies and legislation emerged. As a result, accountability systems began to include provisions for evaluating schools, organizational support, and capacity building (Perie et al., 2007). The availability of numerous data resources such as student performance on standardized tests, perpupil expenditures, graduation, and attendance has enabled stakeholders and policymakers to evaluate school performance and determine if goals and expectations have been met. The availability of data has led to schools being held accountable in various ways (Loeb & Byun, 2019; Stitzlein, 2015). Economically, schools are expected to demonstrate that taxpayer dollars are used in a fiscally responsible manner and yield positive results (Stitzlein, 2015). There is also an expectation that students in the United States will achieve at comparable or higher levels than their peers in other nations. For many, increases in student achievement and growth are used as signals of effective accountability policies.

As accountability policies became increasingly politicized, federal and state governments played a more active role in creating and evaluating policies and performance (McDonnell,

2012). Accountability expectations have led to an increased focus on the interconnected relationship between federal, state, and local education agencies. While federal legislation provides the framework for many educational requirements, state governments are tasked with creating policies and holding schools accountable for implementation and student performance (Loeb & Byun, 2019). In turn, states grant local education agencies (LEAs) the authority to determine how best to facilitate the implementation of federal and state policies. Each entity possesses roles and responsibilities that help shape the creation, execution, and evaluation of accountability policies in education (Perie et al., 2007). Modern accountability systems also provide for the communication of information to and from stakeholder groups.

A single framework does not guide accountability research, and many individuals have contributed their views toward research on accountability and school effectiveness. Levin's conceptual framework serves as a foundational resource on accountability in education. For Levin (1974), an effective accountability system should be viewed as a closed-loop guided by needs, actions, outcomes, and feedback (Levin, 1974; Perie et al., 2007). Accountability is seen as a continuous cycle of action, adaptation, and evaluation. When needs emerge, the organization creates goals and action steps that allow for identified needs to be addressed. Review of outcomes provides organizations with the ability to evaluate and measure performance systematically. Internal and external feedback provide policy creators and stakeholders with information necessary to evaluate progress toward goals. In some cases, feedback helps identify other areas for action and growth (Levin, 1974).

Building on Levin's conceptual framework for accountability, Stecher and Hanser (1992) presented an accountability model based on a relationship between two parties in which there is an expectation that an action will occur or a goal will be met. The relationship is based on roles

in which one party has the authority to make requests of the other and provide a response in the form of rewards or consequences for not meeting goals. For the system to be effective, there must be a structure in place that allows for the creation and assessment of progress toward goals, feedback loops comprised of internal and external stakeholders, and a change process to promote improvement and capacity building based on feedback (Perie et al., 2007, Stecher & Hanser, 1992). To help evaluate the effectiveness of accountability frameworks, Perie et al. (2007) identified seven core concepts: goals, performance indicators, design decisions, communication, support, system evaluation, consequences, monitoring, and improvement.

More recently, Darling-Hammond et al. (2014) introduced an accountability paradigm based on the idea that education should reflect a continuous learning cycle that results in meaningful learning and improvement. This is achieved through the work of skilled educators, with a focus on increasing professional capacity and resource accountability. The purpose of this model is to spur the conversation regarding accountability and how best to prepare students for college and career readiness. Accountability policies should be responsive to the ever-changing landscape of post-secondary challenges and opportunities students will encounter. With a focus on learning, this model calls for building school capacity to evaluate and respond to evidence of student growth and achievement (Darling-Hammond et al., 2014).

As accountability in education continued to focus on assessment results as a measure of student achievement, a movement emerged that emphasized the use of multiple measures in accountability models (Center for American Progress, 2014; Portz, 2017). Also known as next-generation accountability, this push called for the establishment of accountability systems that moved beyond the use of test results and incorporated a variety of non-test measurements and goals to evaluate school and student progress (Darling-Hammond et al., 2014; Portz, 2017). In

addition to graduation cohort data, some states began including student performance on the SAT or ACT and enrollment in early post-secondary opportunities. Part of this shift was due to the recognition that test-based accountability measures are not indicative of a student's college and career readiness (Center for American Progress, 2014). Using multiple measures of accountability allows states to examine multiple factors when assessing overall student, teacher, and school performance.

Accountability and Federal Legislation

Elementary and Secondary Education Act

Legislative policies aimed at increasing accountability within the United States' education system have taken many forms in recent years and vary across states. The nature of federalism in the United States, and the division of power between the federal and state governments, limited the federal government's involvement in education for quite some time (Gamson et al., 2015). The absence of explicit references to education in the United States Constitution, and the Tenth Amendment's provision for reserved powers, meant that education has long been the purview of state and local governments (Gamson et al., 2015; McGuinn, 2015; U.S. Const. amend. X). The responsibility for implementing and monitoring school policy was largely left to state and local governments and resulted in a division between individuals who sought to preserve federalism by limiting federal spending for education and those for whom increased expenditures seen were necessary (Casalaspi, 2017).

The federal government's role in education shifted in 1965 with the passage of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act (ESEA) during the administration of President Lyndon B. Johnson. A former educator, Johnson, desired to address the vast inequities that existed in the

U.S. education system. As part of Johnson's War on Poverty, the intent of ESEA was to provide students, particularly those from lower socioeconomic backgrounds, with equitable educational experiences (Thomas & Brady, 2005). The Gardner Commission was created in 1964 and tasked with designing a way of distributing federal education aid while addressing student poverty and inequitable education opportunities (Casalaspi, 2017; Thomas & Brady, 2005).

On January 12, 1965, Johnson gave a special address to Congress in which he shared his education agenda and outlined the framework for ESEA. Consisting of five titles, ESEA would provide federal aid totaling 1.3 billion dollars; however, it lacked direction on how to use the funds other than to provide low-income students with equitable opportunities (Casalaspi, 2017; Gamson et al., 2015). Title I comprised the largest portion of aid at more than 1 billion dollars and was intended to provide an equitable distribution of funding among school districts. Titles II -V consisted of funding provisions for instructional resources and school libraries, education centers and supplemental education services, regional education laboratories to support education research and training, and support for the increased capacity of state education agencies (Johnson, 1965; McGuinn, 2015).

Stemming from progressive education legislation passed by the previous session of Congress and supported by Johnson's desire to address poverty and inequalities in education, the push for ESEA has been viewed as either inevitable or the result of favorable political conditions resulting from political party majorities (Casalaspi, 2017). Regardless of the conditions that led to its passage, ESEA addressed many aspects related to the inequitable distribution of educational resources and opportunities that existed for years among communities (McKenzie & Kress, 2015; Thomas & Brady, 2005). With the passage of the ESEA, a shift occurred in the role the federal government would have in future decisions regarding education policy and school funding (Casalaspi, 2017; Thomas & Brady, 2005).

The passage of the ESEA was controversial and signaled greater federal involvement in the education of K-12 students and opened the door for federal involvement in areas that had typically been left to state and local governments (Casalaspi, 2017; Gamson et al., 2015). To address fears that ESEA was the result of the federal government overstepping its bounds, a provision was added stating ESEA should not be seen as a directive, federal supervision, or an attempt to circumvent state and local control over of curriculum and instruction, personnel, and operational decisions (United States, 1965). The most recent reauthorization of ESEA, the Every Student Succeeds Act of 2015, contains a revision of the "Prohibition Against Federal Mandates, Direction, or Control," which states:

Nothing in this title shall be construed to authorize an officer or employee of the Federal Government to mandate, direct, or control a State, local education agency, or school's specific instructional content, academic achievement standards and assessments, curriculum, or program of instruction. (Elementary and Secondary Education Act of 1965, 20 U.S.C. 6575 § 1604, p. 155)

The political climate surrounding government involvement in education, the nature of federalism, and vague directions on how the money should be spent made the implementation of ESEA challenging (McGuinn, 2015). According to McGuinn (2015), the United States Office of Education (USOE) faced multiple challenges when implementing the first version of ESEA. The legislative act was so large that many of its goals conflicted with one another. ESEA also failed to provide federal administrators the ability to require compliance or enforce punitive measures at the state and local levels. Over time, evidence emerged that ESEA funds were not being used

as intended nor producing the desired outcomes for students in poverty, but there remained conflicting views on federal influence and authority in education (Black, 2017; McGuinn, 2015; Thomas & Brady, 2005).

The Reagan Administration

Within the legislative framework created by ESEA, subsequent presidential administrations left their mark on U.S. education policy and increased accountability requirements used to monitor the performance and growth of students and schools. ESEA also expanded the role of the federal government in education funding and policy creation. Whereas the first iteration of ESEA was intended to facilitate equitable access to education for all students regardless of economic background, amendments and reauthorizations of the law began incorporating more elements directed towards closing achievement gaps and holding schools accountable for student growth and achievement (Casalaspi, 2017; Gamson et al., 2015; Kuehl, 2012). As education reform evolved, student outcomes began to shape presidential rhetoric and government policies at both the federal and state levels (Kuehl, 2012).

The belief that schools and students within the United States were lagging behind other nations originated with the *A Nation at Risk* report published by the U.S. Department of Education's National Commission on Excellence in Education. This report was published during the Reagan administration and shaped educational rhetoric for decades (Ansary, 2007; Glover, 2013). Written by politicians, *A Nation at Risk* was seen as an exposé highlighting the decline of U.S. schools and the United States' inability to compete with other nations (Glover, 2013; National Commission on Excellence in Education, 1983). Describing the performance of U.S. students as mediocre, schools as failing, and the overall success of the nation at imminent risk,

the authors of *A Nation at Risk* capitalized on fears of U.S. economic decline in comparison to that of other nations (Ansary, 2007; National Commission on Excellence in Education, 1983; Glover, 2013).

In direct contrast to Reagan's education agenda and desire to decrease the federal government's role in education, *A Nation at Risk* quickly became the focus of his reelection efforts and led to an increased push for school reform (Ansary, 2007; Clabaugh, 2004; Keuhl, 2012). Although Reagan was not supportive of the United States Department of Education created under the Carter Administration and drastically cut education spending while president, the groundwork was set for future presidential administrations (Clabaugh, 2004; McGuinn, 2015). When combined with *A Nation at Risk*, the potential emerged for greater federal involvement in school policy creation and reform (McGuinn, 2015). Many state accountability systems that currently exist emerged out of the Reagan era and the nation's desire to ensure that students within the United States performed at equal levels to their peers in other nations.

The claims outlined in *A Nation at Risk* were proven false or misleading by the Sandia report; however, politicians, corporations, and the American public became fixated on the idea that schools within the United States were lagging behind schools in other nations (Glover, 2013). This led to numerous legislative acts emphasizing a push to close achievement gaps and increase accountability. According to Darling-Hammond, Reagan and other conservative politicians focused on policies that shifted the federal government's role from providing inputs to a focus on student outcomes through high-stakes testing (Darling-Hammond, 2010).

The changes implemented during the Reagan Era aligned with a broader push for accountability and combined with standards-based reform efforts that established performance standards aligned with subject area curriculum. Corresponding performance assessments, such as the National Assessment of Educational Progress (NAEP), were used to provide data indicating if students were meeting academic expectations and serve as a tool for measuring overall school and teacher performance (Figlio & Loeb, 2011; Hamilton et al., 2008). Student test results provided a metric to evaluate and compare student peer groups and their performance within individual schools, districts, and across states. Schools that failed to meet established standards of performance were expected to implement policies to address and improve student achievement (Figlio & Loeb, 2011).

No Child Left Behind

Throughout the 1990s and early 2000s, there were continued efforts to expand accountability measures, but enforcement and implementation efforts were not consistent across states (Hamilton et al., 2012; McGuinn, 2015; Shaul & Ganson, 2005). Frustration surrounding achievement gaps increased as NAEP results continued to show disparities between advantaged and disadvantaged students' achievement levels and corresponding subgroups (Shaul & Ganson, 2005). Legislation put in place under the administrations of George H.W. Bush and Bill Clinton was inconsistently implemented as the U.S. Department of Education lacked the capacity to enforce policies and states were slow or unwilling to implement new policies with fidelity (McGuinn, 2015; Shaul & Ganson, 2005). However, the framework for reducing achievement gaps between students through test-based accountability and expanding the federal government's role in education was established.

Under the administration of George W. Bush, the passage of the No Child Left Behind Act (NCLB) in 2001 created an accountability system in which states were required to implement standards-based performance assessments as a measure of student achievement (McKenzie & Kress, 2015; Simpson et al., 2004). Many of the requirements outlined in NCLB focused on closing achievement gaps among students and holding states, LEAs, and schools accountable through annual testing and other metrics (Simpson et al., 2004). Within the accountability model set forth by NCLB, states still had autonomy in designing and implementing policies and programs, but federal monitoring and enforcement increased (Shaul & Ganson, 2004). In some cases, states concerned about the federal government violating federalism's basic premise pushed back against the government's expanded role and the U.S. Department of Education (McGuinn, 2015; Shaul & Ganson, 2004).

NCLB greatly expanded the federal government's role and oversight of K-12 education in the United States and differed from previous reauthorizations of ESEA in that it tied compliance to federal Title I funding (McGuinn, 2015). In addition to the requirement that states administer yearly assessments, all students were required to make adequate yearly progress (AYP) toward proficiency by 2014 - 2015 (Simpson et al., 2004; McGuinn, 2015; Polikoff et al., 2014). NCLB compliance was monitored at the federal level through audits of state-submitted accountability plans and state-reported data (McGuinn, 2015). Schools were also expected to employ educators that met education and licensing requirements to be classified as highly qualified. To promote transparency in education, annual State and LEA report cards were required to disseminate accountability information to parents and members of the general public (No Child Left Behind [NCLB], 2002).

Compared to previous versions of Title I, NCLB created a national accountability system in which schools, districts, and states were directly responsible for ensuring student achievement and growth (Black, 2017; Polikoff et al., 2014; Simpson et al., 2004). The following requirements were included in the accountability model set forth by NCLB (Black, 2017; NCLB, 2002):

- All states were required to adopt rigorous standards emphasizing math, science, and English but retained the flexibility to create their own standards and determine the content and curriculum addressed. Emphasis was placed on the expectation that standards be challenging and rigorous.
- Each state was required to implement annual math and English assessments for students in grades three through eight. The assessments were also expected to be administered at least once at the high school level. An assessment in science was required to be given at least three times between grades three and twelve. Assessments were expected to align to academic standards and measure student mastery at either the proficient or advanced levels.
- Benchmarks were required to determine if students made achievement gains on assessments that demonstrated Adequate Yearly Progress (AYP) with the goal of all students achieving proficiency by 2014. States were given the flexibility to set measurable objectives and intermediate targets that schools and students were expected to meet each year to demonstrate progress toward AYP.
- In addition to aggregate numbers at individual schools, student subgroup results were disaggregated and included in proficiency determinations. Schools and districts were required to collect data for students classified in one of the following subgroups: racial and ethnic groups, economically disadvantaged, students with disabilities, and students with limited English proficiency.
- Schools that failed to make AYP faced escalating sanctions and consequences. After two years, schools were given a needs improvement classification and required to create an improvement plan. Continued failure to achieve AYP opened the door for student

transfers, replacement of staff, curriculum modifications, and potentially takeover by the state.

In addition to the accountability requirements previously mentioned, states were required to provide data on high school graduation rates and one additional academic indicator (NCLB, 2002). Schools in which students failed to meet AYP requirements were at risk of receiving sanctions or direct state involvement in daily operations.

The passage of No Child Left Behind changed the dynamic between the federal and state governments as the federal government took on a greater role in education, an area that had historically fallen under state purview (Shaul & Ganson, 2004). While states retained autonomy to create the infrastructure for carrying out NCLB requirements, the federal government was responsible for holding states accountable for compliance and results. For proponents of NCLB, this new level of accountability meant data were more accessible, and schools were required to meet increasingly rigorous requirements for ensuring students were achieving academic growth. However, states retained the ability to determine what constituted as challenging academic standards and design corresponding assessments leading some to wonder if the bar would be set too low (Black, 2017). Critics claimed NCLB mandates such as 100% student proficiency by 2014 were unrealistic, and heavy sanctions would lead to states manipulating performance benchmarks to make AYP more attainable (Black, 2017; Fusarelli, 2004). NCLB's emphasis on testing also led many to question the possibility of narrowed curriculum and instruction focused solely on test preparation at the expense of non-tested subjects and the arts (Black, 2017; Dee & Jacob, 2010).

As states adjusted policies to meet NCLB's accountability requirements, some schools made progress toward closing achievement gaps, but significant concerns remained regarding its

yearly and long-term requirements (Black, 2017; Dee & Jacob, 2010). There were many unintended consequences associated with NCLB that gained attention as some schools failed to meet AYP targets within the first few years of implementation (Black 2017; Darling-Hammond, 2007; Fusarelli, 2004). By the 2014-2015 school year, it was apparent that many schools would not meet proficiency requirements for all students and would be labeled as failing even though students were making academic gains (Darling-Hammond, 2007; Education Commission of the States, 2004; Fusarelli, 2004). Instruction and building content knowledge shifted as teachers and schools were forced to focus of instruction to test preparation. In some states, revisions were made to standardized tests and lower cut scores were established to ensure more students demonstrated academic proficiency. The results of test-based accountability were a narrowed curriculum and emphasis on test preparation rather than educational opportunities promoting critical thinking and problem-solving skills (Black, 2015; Darling-Hammond et al., 2016).

NCLB Waivers and Race to the Top

The election of Barack Obama as President of the United States led to the reevaluation of existing educational policies. The United States Congress's failure to reauthorize NCLB in 2007 enabled the Obama Administration to circumvent many existing NCLB requirements through competitive grant programs and waivers that allowed states and Local Education Agencies to have greater autonomy and flexibility in establishing accountability policies. By 2011, the NCLB deadline for all students to achieve proficiency was rapidly approaching and it became clear the mandate that 100% of students would achieve proficiency was unrealistic and unattainable (Black, 2017). More states began speaking out about the punitive performance measures used to indicate how well public schools were performing (Jimenez & Sargrad, 2017).

Along with NCLB mandates, the financial crisis associated with the Great Recession of 2008 left many states, districts, and schools throughout the nation scrambling to meet budget shortfalls. As the economic downturn continued, many state and local funding resources were drastically cut. Research suggests that changes in spending directly impacted students' academic achievement (Jackson et al., 2018; Shores & Steinberg, 2019). The passage of the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009 was intended to stimulate the economy and provide needed resources to various areas, including education (United States Department of Education, 2009). As part of the recovery package, a competitive grant program known as Race to the Top (RTTT) was implemented that allowed Secretary of State Arne Duncan the ability to wield power and influence that was unparalleled and controversial (Black, 2017).

Under RTTT, \$4 billion dollars was set aside for competitive grants awarded to states that agreed to develop programs and policies that embodied four key goals of the Obama Administration: the creation of a common set of standards and assessments designed to ensure college and career readiness among U.S. students; the creation of data systems that would allow student growth and achievement to be measured and used to enhance instruction; reevaluating educator accountability by designing evaluation policies tied to student performance while also working to recruit and retain effective teachers and school leaders; and efforts to turn around the trajectory of low-performing schools while promoting school choice (McGuinn, 2012; United States Department of Education, 2009). The implementation of these goals was not without controversy. Many viewed it as an attempt for the federal government to overstep its power in the education realm and questioned Secretary Duncan's constitutional authority to execute and enforce policy requirements associated with RTTT (Black, 2015; Black, 2017).
To avoid the sanctions associated with NCLB, states were encouraged to apply for waivers with the expectation that policy changes align with the goals of the Obama administration (Black, 2015; Black, 2017; McGuinn, 2012). In a letter to Chief State School Officers, Secretary of Education Arne Duncan praised states for implementing accountability systems, reforms, and other innovations to increase student growth and close achievement gaps. In his letter, Duncan stated he was:

writing to offer you the opportunity to request flexibility on behalf of your State, your LEAs, and your schools in order to better focus on improving student learning and increasing the quality of instruction. This voluntary opportunity will provide educators and State and local leaders with flexibility regarding specific requirements of NCLB in exchange for rigorous and comprehensive State-developed plans designed to improve educational outcomes for all students, close achievement gaps, increase equity, and improve the quality of instruction. This flexibility is intended to build on and support the significant State and local reform efforts already underway in critical areas such as transitioning to college- and career-ready standards and assessments; developing systems of differentiated recognition, accountability, and support; and evaluating and supporting teacher and principal effectiveness. (Duncan, 2011, para.3)

At the same time, Duncan acknowledged that NCLB's focus on punishing schools that failed to meet AYP targets toward proficiency led many schools to lower academic standards. States were encouraged to request waivers that would allow them to continue developing plans focused on increasing the educational outcomes of all students through improved instruction, college and career readiness plans, and measures to increase the effectiveness of teachers and school administrators (Duncan, 2011; United States Department of Education, 2013).

The message sent by Duncan and the Obama Administration marked a shift in accountability as states, including Tennessee, were encouraged to create and implement progressive plans designed to provide a multifaceted approach to accountability and student achievement. Through the renewal of waivers and modification of existing NCLB plans, states were required to submit requests demonstrating progress toward ESEA flexibility requirements. States were also required to provide evidence supporting the identification and implementation of targeted interventions for schools and subgroups (United States Department of Education, 2013). The trade-off for flexibility in meeting NCLB requirements was a push toward college and career readiness standards, targeted efforts to close achievement gaps overall and among subgroups, and new accountability measures focused on student growth over time (Portz & Beauchamp, 2020).

The Every Student Succeeds Act

In December of 2015, ESEA was reauthorized as the Every Student Succeeds Act (ESSA), marking a shift in how accountability practices would shape American schools (Portz & Beauchamp, 2020; United States Department of Education, 2020a). In comparison to NCLB, the passage of the ESSA signaled a continuation as well as a reversal of many accountability policies and practices that had shaped the previous decade. Emphasis on systemic changes leading to improvement and student achievement rather than sanctions characterized many policies that emerged from the passage of ESSA. Increased flexibility to determine state-level accountability policies and the use of multiple measures allowed for a multifaceted approach to measuring student achievement and school effectiveness at state and local levels (Darling-Hammond et al., 2016). ESSA also eliminated the requirement that all schools meet AYP targets required by NCLB.

Whereas NCLB called for states to implement challenging standards, ESSA clearly specified that challenging standards were designed to provide students with the education and skills needed for college and career success (Black, 2017). However, the push back from RTTT's efforts to establish a collective set of national standards known as the Common Core led to a provision stating:

the Secretary shall not attempt to influence, incentivize, or coerce State— (1) adoption of the Common Core State Standards developed under the Common Core State Standards Initiative or any other academic standards common to a significant number of States, or assessments tied to such standards. (Every Student Succeeds Act [ESSA], 2015, p. 52).
Under ESSA, states were not required to submit standards to the federal government for approval, but simply an assurance that standards were appropriately rigorous (Black, 2017). This stipulation reflected the discretion previously afforded to states under NCLB to establish challenging academic standards while specifying the purpose for those standards.

States were required to create and submit individualized ESSA plans outlining how they would meet accountability expectations and address student growth and achievement for all students as well as those belonging to the following subgroups: economically disadvantaged, students with disabilities, English language learners, and ethnic groups (Darling-Hammond et al., 2016; ESSA, 2015). ESSA continued the testing requirements put in place by NCLB but shifted many accountability-related decisions and responsibilities to states and local education agencies (Black, 2017; Jimenez & Sargrad, 2017). At the high school level, states were required to measure English language learners' proficiency rates and monitor 4-year graduation rates among student cohorts.

States were also required to include one nonacademic indicator in their ESSA plans, with many choosing to incorporate chronic absenteeism (Darling-Hammond et al., 2016; Jimenez & Sargrad, 2017). The inclusion of the nonacademic measure allowed states to shift from solely focusing on test scores to measure educator effectiveness and student growth and achievement. To ensure transparency and inform stakeholder groups, all states and districts were required to report data related to all indicators. States were expected to continue the publication of school data through annual district and school report cards (ESSA, 2015; United States Department of Education, 2019b).

In the state of Tennessee, the accountability framework created to address ESSA requirements was designed to reflect the correlation between the district and state frameworks and the multiple measures used to assess school effectiveness throughout the state (Tennessee Department of Education, 2018b). Beginning with the 2017-2018 school year, high schools throughout the state were evaluated based on the following indicators: Achievement (30%), Growth (25%), Graduation Rate (5%), Ready Graduate (20%), Chronically Out of School (10%), and ELPA (10%). The Chronically Out of School indicator was designed to measure student rates of chronic absenteeism of 10 percent or more resulting from both excused and unexcused absences as well as absences from out-of-school suspensions (Tennessee Department of Education, 2018a).

Accountability and Chronic Absenteeism

Chronic Absenteeism

Taking attendance is a routine procedure that occurs daily in classrooms throughout the nation, yet how absences are accounted for has been the subject of increasing concern. In a 2008

report, Chang and Romero found that one out of every ten students in kindergarten and first grade were at risk of being classified as chronically absent. While unexcused absences and average daily attendance rates were tracked, they failed to account for other types of absences such as excused absences and those related to exclusionary discipline policies (Chang & Romero, 2008; Chang et al., 2018). Prior to the passage of ESSA, the collection of attendancerelated data was not consistent as there was an absence of standardized policies and procedures for the collection and reporting of student attendance (Balfanz & Byrnes, 2012; Chang et al., 2018). Definitions surrounding what constitutes an absence and the number of minutes a student must be present to account for an entire day also varied across states and districts (Chang et al., 2018).

The OCR initially defined chronic absenteeism as missing 15 or more days of school per year. However, the U.S. Department of Education, and many states, now define chronic absenteeism as missing 10 percent or more of the days for which the student is enrolled per school year (Chang et al., 2018). During the 2013-2014 school year, the Office for Civil Rights (OCR) collected and subsequently released figures on chronic absenteeism as part of the Civil Rights Data Collection (CRDC). This was the first-time national data on chronic absenteeism were collected and reported. Data were collected again during the 2015-2016 school year and signaled an increase in chronic absenteeism rates among K-12 students in 37 states. The data showed that 16 percent of the United States' student population missed 15 or more days of school during the 2015-2016 school year. Over 7 million students throughout the nation met the reporting criteria necessary to be labeled as chronically absent (United States Department of Education, 2019a).

According to CRDC released data files, a total of 7,848,626 students were classified as chronically absent in the United States during the 2015-2016 school year compared to 6,731,214 during the 2013-2014 school year (CRDC, 2021). A potential explanation for this increase was improvements in reporting consistency and awareness of OCR reporting policies and procedures. Between 2013-2014 and 2015-2016, there was a decline in schools that reported zero occurrences of chronically absent students. Chang et al. (2018) found that approximately 5,500 schools went from reporting zero occurrences in 2013-2014 to reporting some level of chronic absenteeism during the next phase of data collection. Overall, 44 states reported a decrease in the number of schools that did not report rates of chronic absenteeism. This data trend signifies more accurate and robust data collection and reporting procedures (Chang et al., 2018).

The reauthorization of the Every Student Succeeds Act (ESEA) as the Elementary and Secondary Education Act (ESSA) led to an increased focus on student attendance at both the state and national levels. ESSA required all states to submit implementation plans that included chronic absenteeism in school report cards while including a nonacademic metric focused on school quality or school success. In addition to the District of Columbia, 36 states chose chronic absenteeism as the additional accountability metric and began collecting, monitoring, and reporting data focused on K-12 chronic absenteeism rates (Chang et al., 2018; Darling-Hammond et al., 2016; Jimenez & Sargrad, 2017). As the fifth indicator in many state ESSA plans, chronic absenteeism has gained increased attention at the federal, state, and local levels. Many states, including Tennessee, began including chronic absenteeism rates in district and school accountability models (Jordan & Miller, 2017).

Unless prevented by illness or another excusable factor, there is a fundamental expectation that students attend school regularly. Attendance requirements protect instructional

time needed to ensure students acquire the skills necessary to meet current and post-secondary demands (Rafa, 2017; Tennessee Department of Education, 2020b). Regular school attendance facilitates the development of academic and social skills necessary to become a contributing member of society. The link between student achievement and attendance has been the focus of numerous research studies. Chronic absenteeism in early grades affects 3rd-grade reading proficiency and academic achievement (Attridge et al., 2016; Rafa, 2017). High rates of student absences are associated with decreased rates of mastery on state and national assessments and lower levels of literacy and numeracy proficiency (Balfanz & Byrnes, 2012; Smerillo et al., 2018). In addition, the high school dropout rate is significantly higher for students who do not consistently attend school (Schoenberger, 2012). Student access to post-secondary college and career opportunities is limited by the failure to obtain a high school diploma.

Much of the impetus for tracking rates of chronic absenteeism stems from research that shows high absenteeism rates significantly impact academic performance and increase the likelihood that students will drop out once they reach high school (Rafa, 2017; Schoeneberger, 2012). Students who miss between two and four days within the first month of school are likely to be classified as chronically absent during the school year (Ginsburg et al., 2014). Another motivating factor behind recent chronic absenteeism initiatives is that schools with significant levels of chronically absent students are less likely to meet state achievement and growth measures for both chronic absenteeism and state assessments (Bauer et al., 2018; Holmes, 2019).

At-Risk Groups

Even though chronic absenteeism is an issue at all grade levels, it is most prevalent at the high school level, with 1 in 5 high school students labeled chronically absent based on CRDC

data (United States Department of Education, 2019a). Patterns of chronic absenteeism that exist in early grades often persist as students advance into later grades. After an examination of chronic absentee patterns, Balfanz and Byrnes (2012) were able to conclude that chronic absenteeism is most evident during years of transition. Specifically, chronic absenteeism in elementary school begins as early as kindergarten and first grade but tends to stabilize when students enter third and fourth grades. Rates of chronic absenteeism increase again during middle and high school, with the highest number of absences occurring among 12th-grade students.

While students of all demographic groups may be classified as chronically absent, specific subgroups are considered at risk. There are wide-ranging disparities between attendance rates of students belonging to racial and ethnic subgroups, those classified as economically disadvantaged, and students with disabilities (Attridge et al., 2016; Balfanz & Byrnes, 2012; Chang et al., 2018; Jacob & Lovett, 2017; United States Department of Education, 2019a). Black, Hispanic, and Native American students are more likely to acquire greater numbers of absences than their White and Asian peers (Ford & Triplet, 2019; Jacob & Lovett, 2017; United States Department of Education, 2019a). High school students with disabilities are 1.4 times more likely to be classified as chronically absent than their non-disabled peers (Rafa, 2017). Economically disadvantaged students are chronically absent in higher numbers, as studies have shown that poverty is a key determinant of student attendance (Chang et al., 2018).

Root Causes of Chronic Absenteeism

While student attendance has been monitored and tracked for quite some time, rates of chronic absenteeism have not been consistently scrutinized and acted upon until recently (Portz

& Beauchamp, 2020; United States Department of Education, 2019a). Balfanz and Byrnes (2012) found that causes of chronic absenteeism typically fit into one of 3 categories:

- 1. Students are unable to attend school due to illness, homelessness or housing instability, work commitments, family obligations, or legal issues.
- 2. Students choose not to attend school to avoid bullying, harassment, embarrassment, or other perceived safety issues.
- 3. Students fail to see the value in attending school regularly and lack a family support system to keep them engaged in learning.

In many cases, chronic absenteeism can be attributed to a variety of causes and is seldom due to one specific factor. The root causes of chronic absenteeism vary among students since many families face unique challenges such as transportation issues, poverty, homelessness, and health challenges (Chang et al., 2018; Rafa, 2017; United States Department of Education, 2019a). Other barriers to student attendance include bullying, school discipline practices, diagnosed and undiagnosed student disabilities, and disengagement (Rafa, 2017). Students who feel unsafe or unwelcome are less likely to attend school regularly (Balfanz & Byrnes, 2012; Chang, 2018).

Barriers to School Attendance

Poverty. Low-income families often face higher levels of income volatility and less overall stability in housing, family routines, and the ability to provide basic school supplies (Gennetian et al., 2018). Balfanz and Byrnes (2012) found evidence to support the conclusion that a connection exists between economically disadvantaged students and chronic absenteeism. Examining the number of students who qualified for free and reduced lunch, they concluded that schools with a higher number of eligible students were more likely to have high rates of chronic absenteeism. Specifically, they found rates of chronic absenteeism were three times higher in high schools with populations of economically disadvantaged students.

Transportation. Using survey data from 5,790 students in the $6^{th} - 12^{th}$ grades who were considered chronically absent, Brundage et al. (2017) found students cited transportation as a significant barrier to attending school. Students cited reasons such as missing the bus, car problems, and a desire to avoid walking to school during inclement weather. As more schooling options become available to families, students travel further distances from home, and more districts rely on public transportation options. In a study of students enrolled in Baltimore City Schools, Burdick-Will et al. (2019) found that individuals who were required to walk or wait at public transit spots associated with high rates of violent crime were more likely to have higher rates of chronic absenteeism than their peers.

Housing Instability. Homelessness or the threat of losing housing is a key barrier to student attendance (Byrnes & Balfanz, 2012; Erb-Downward & Watt, 2018). An analysis of attendance data from the state of Michigan revealed economically disadvantaged and homeless students make up 75% of chronically absent students within the state. Compared to their peers, homeless students were 2 and a half more times likely to be chronically absent than their peers who did not face housing instability (Erb-Downward & Watt, 2018). Homeless students tend to experience multiple school placements as families search for adequate housing. An analysis of data from the New York City Department of Education showed a positive correlation between frequent enrollment changes and chronic absenteeism (da Costa Nunez et al., 2012).

Student Illness. Between 15 and 20 percent of students within the United States suffer from one or more chronic health conditions (Arimas-Macalino et al., 2019). Students suffering from chronic ailments are more likely to miss school than their peers. Given that chronic absenteeism figures include both excused and unexcused absences, chronic illnesses often lead to attendance troubles. In response to links between illness and chronic absences, the American Academy of Pediatrics issued a statement on the importance of attending school as an important factor in the prevention of health issues that typically develop later in life as a result of diminished education achievement (Allison & Attisha, 2019; Kim et al., 2020).

Exclusionary Discipline. Policies and procedures associated with school discipline affect various student outcomes such as academic achievement and attendance. Not only does an out-of-school suspension count toward a student's total absences, but it also increases the likelihood the student will be suspended again and possibly drop out (Balfanz et al., 2014). In addition to the detrimental effects of exclusionary discipline, black males and students with disabilities are suspended at higher numbers than their peers at both the elementary and secondary levels (Executive Office of the President, 2016; Losen et al., 2015). While suspension rates are higher for all student subgroups, black students with disabilities tend to be suspended at higher rates compared to their white peers.

Using data from the CRDC, the Executive Office of the President (2016) found that schools with higher rates of chronic absenteeism tended to suspend students in higher numbers. An analysis of the percentage of students receiving in-school and out-of-school suspensions showed that schools with lower incidences of chronically absent students tend to use suspension less often than schools with higher levels of chronically absent students. The increased awareness of chronic absenteeism among student subgroups, combined with exclusionary discipline practices, has led to many district-level initiatives to foster positive change in school administrators' disciplinary practices and implementation of behavioral support (Losen et al., 2015).

Student Engagement. While the experiences of individual students vary, schools that emphasize relationships between students, teachers, and families while working to promote a positive school climate tend to have increased levels of student and family engagement along with decreased rates of chronic absenteeism and disciplinary issues (Allensworth & Easton, 2007; Chang & Romero, 2008; Jones et al., 2018). Student engagement plays a significant role in creating a positive educational experience and building relationships and connections within a school (Balfanz et al., 2014; Gottfried, 2019; Jones et al., 2018; Thapa et al., 2013). Allensworth and Easton (2007) found that school engagement is one of the key factors determining whether or not a student chooses to attend school. Students who reported higher levels of trust and support from teachers were likely to have 5 fewer absences per year than students who stated they lacked trusting relationships. In addition, schools that emphasized post-secondary opportunities and success for all students regardless of ability were found to have higher levels of student engagement. Overall, student engagement is a key component of student attendance and high school completion (Allensworth & Easton, 2007; Balfanze & Byrnes, 2012: Smerillo et al., 2018).

School Refusal. Many occurrences of student absenteeism can be attributed to school refusal behavior (Kearney, 2019; Maynard et al., 2018). School refusal behaviors present themselves in a variety of ways, with students choosing not to attend certain class periods or an entire day either periodically or on a long-term basis. In many cases, these behaviors are linked to various factors such as family issues, mental health problems, or school factors such as bullying (Maynard et al., 2018). Students exhibiting school refusal behaviors in conjunction with anxiety often have difficulty forming positive peer relationships. Also, individuals who experience bullying are more likely to exhibit school refusal behavior and have high rates of

chronic absenteeism (Feldman et al., 2014; Kearney, 2019). Overall, school refusal behaviors can lead to long-term academic decline, and students may struggle with social-emotional health or social adjustment (Maynard et al., 2018).

COVID-19 Pandemic. In March 2020, many schools within the United States transitioned to distance learning in response to the spread of COVID-19 (Attendance Works, 2021b; Santibanez & Guarino, 2020). Challenges emerged as states and districts scrambled to redesign attendance collection policies for students engaged in distance learning (Attendance Works, 2021a). There are concerns that COVID-19 has led to dramatic increases in chronic absenteeism rates and widened existing achievement gaps across the nation. In an early response to the pandemic, the Connecticut Department of Education began collecting and distributing 2020-2021 attendance reports monthly. Data comparing December 2020 attendance data to the 2019-2020 school year suggests dramatic increases in chronic absenteeism across all students and student subgroups (Attendance Works, 2021b). While student data is still forthcoming, there are concerns inequalities among students and achievement gaps will continue to increase due to challenges associated with distance learning and student engagement (Attendance Works, 2021a; Santibanez & Guarino, 2020).

Effects of Chronic Absenteeism on Student Outcomes

Numerous studies support the conclusion that students who miss school experience lower achievement and academic growth rates than that of their peers (Balfanz & Byrnes, 2012; Gottfried, 2009; Gottfried, 2019; Tennessee Department of Education, 2018b). Occurrences of chronic absenteeism in elementary and middle school, and the corresponding loss of academic achievement, have been linked to an increased risk that a student will drop out of high school (Gottfried, 2019; Schoeneberger, 2012; Smerillo et al., 2018). A study of Chicago Public Schools found that students with excessive rates of chronic absenteeism as freshman are 10% less likely to graduate than their non-chronically absent peers and are more likely to drop out of high school (Allensworth & Easton, 2007).

Academic Achievement

Students classified as chronically absent in kindergarten experienced less academic success than their peers upon transitioning to first grade (Chang & Romero, 2008; Ready, 2010). Ready (2010) found that kindergarten students classified as chronically absent gained 14 percent fewer literacy skills than students without attendance concerns, but there was no significant difference in mathematical skills. By first grade, that number increased to 15 percent for literacy and 12 percent for mathematics. Upon entering fifth grade, economically disadvantaged students who were chronically absent in kindergarten performed lower in reading and math than their peers (Chang & Romero, 2008).

Patterns of chronic absenteeism typically continue beyond elementary school, occurring at a higher frequency during periods of educational transition between elementary, middle, and high school as well as a student's senior year (Balfanz & Byrnes, 2012; Chang et al., 2018). According to Smerillo et al. (2018), chronic absenteeism in the early years of middle school has a direct negative impact on math achievement by the time a student reaches 8th grade. Allensworth and Easton (2007) found that as students transition to high school, those with even moderate absences have lower grade point averages and often fail to attain necessary credits toward graduation in a timely manner. Schools that promote a culture of learning focused on post-secondary opportunities report higher attendance rates, increased academic achievement, and lower failure rates.

Spillover Effects

In a study of elementary students, Gottfried (2019) concluded that chronic absenteeism negatively affects both absent students and their peers' academic achievement. Referred to as spillover effects, these negative consequences lead to decreased academic achievement due to disruptions within the classroom environment as teachers must revise instructional pacing to accommodate students' academic needs. While students who are chronically absent experience greater academic gaps, all students within the classroom are at risk of diminished achievement. Chronically absent students have also been found to have increased behavioral problems and social-emotional needs that require modifications to classroom management policies (Gottfried, 2019).

Student Dropouts

Student attendance is also a key indicator of whether or not students will complete high school with their graduation cohort (Schoenberger, 2012; Smerillo et al., 2018). Using attendance data from middle school, researchers concluded that chronic absenteeism among middle school students could be used to predict whether or not a student will enter high school on track to graduate within four years (Kieffer et al., 2011). Another research study indicated that students who are chronically absent in the fourth through sixth grades are less likely to graduate on time (Smerillo et al., 2018). Students who drop out of school are at risk of future issues such as limited post-secondary enrollment and decreased employment opportunities, as well as potential issues with mental health, relationships, and social-emotional health (Balfanz & Byrnes, 2012; Gubbels et al., 2019). Chronically absent students who are at risk of dropping out are also likely to participate in behaviors classified as risky or life-altering such as drug use,

sexual activity, pregnancy, alcohol consumption, and juvenile delinquency (Gubbels et al., 2019).

Chronic Absenteeism in Tennessee

In Tennessee, all children between the ages of six and seventeen must attend school unless they meet certain circumstances warranting an exemption (T.C.A. § 49-6-3001). According to the Tennessee Department of Education (TDOE), students may be classified as chronically absent if they miss 10% or more instructional days during the school year (Tennessee Department of Education, 2020b). This classification includes student absences that are excused, unexcused, or related to disciplinary actions (Rafa, 2017). Students in Tennessee are required to attend 180 days of instruction lasting 6.5 hours per day (T.C.A. § 49-6-3004). Missing 10 percent or more instructional days equates to 18 absences over the course of a 180-day school year. Students who accrue a large number of excused and unexcused absences or out-of-school suspensions are at risk of being classified as chronically absent.

It is important to note that chronic absenteeism differs from other attendance calculations such as truancy or Average Daily Attendance (ADA). ADA calculations reflect the percent of enrolled students present while school is in session but do not consider cumulative absence totals for individual students (Attridge et al., 2016; Tennessee Department of Education, 2020b; Rafa, 2017). According to Tennessee Code Annotated § 49-3-302 (2020), ADA calculations include the total number of days a student is present in school during a designated reporting period divided by the number of days school is in session during the same period. In Tennessee, the reporting period is set at 20 days (Tennessee Department of Education, 2020d).

Since ADA calculations are based on a designated reporting period, and do not account for the frequency of student absences, it can mask chronic absenteeism issues (Attridge et al., 2016; Bruner et al., 2011). In a report issued on chronic absenteeism rates among K-3 students in Tennessee, schools reported ADA rates of 95 percent during the 2014-2015 school year. However, almost 10 percent of the state's K-3 students met the criteria to be classified as chronically absent (Attridge et al., 2016). ADA rates of less than 97% can be viewed as an indication of chronic absenteeism issues among a school's student body (Bruner et al., 2011).

In the state of Tennessee, students are considered truant if they incur five or more unexcused absences. As part of the state's Truancy Tier System, schools are required to implement a series of progressive interventions and consequences for student absences, including written notification of unexcused absences to parents and guardians, conferences, attendance contracts, and possible referral to the juvenile court system. Parents and guardians are also at risk of being found guilty of educational neglect, a Class C misdemeanor (T.C.A. § 49-6-3009).

Chronically Out of School Indicator

Beginning with the 2017-2018 school year, chronic absenteeism became a component of the accountability framework for schools and districts in Tennessee. The inclusion of the Chronically Out of School indicator required districts and schools to begin reporting chronic absenteeism rates as one of six performance targets (Tennessee Department of Education, 2020a). In Tennessee, a student is classified as chronically absent if they miss 10% or more school days. The indicator includes data related to excused and unexcused absences as well as out-of-school suspensions. To be included in chronic absenteeism calculations, a student must have been enrolled in the school for at least 50% of the total number of instructional days for that

school year. District and school level chronic absenteeism figures may vary due to enrollment transfers within and between districts (Tennessee Department of Education, 2020a).

At the district level, chronic absenteeism accounts for one of six indicators that are given equal weights and averaged together based on multiple pathways (Tennessee Department of Education, 2020a). District indicators include 3-5 Success Rate, 6-8 Success Rate, 9-12 Success Rate, K-12 Chronically Out of School, Graduation Rate, and K-12 English Language Proficiency Assessment (ELPA). Districts are scored on a scale of zero to four ranging from in need of improvement to exemplary. Overall scores for each indicator, including the Chronically Out of School indicator for K-12, are calculated based on the district's value-added performance points averaged with the best of either the points received for their absolute performance goal or Annual Measurable Objective (AMO) targets. Calculations are conducted for all students as well as each student group classified as historically underserved. Final scores for each indicator are calculated with all students comprising 60% and historically underserved student groups making up the remaining 40%. Historically underserved students are those classified as Black, Hispanic, and Native American (BHN), Economically Disadvantaged Students (ED), English Learners (EL), and Students with Disabilities (SWD). Districts are classified as exemplary, advancing, satisfactory, or marginal based on their final overall score (Tennessee Department of Education, 2020a).

School accountability designations for Tennessee high schools are based on six indicators comprising different percentage weights: Achievement (30%), Growth (25%), Ready Graduate (20%), Graduation Rate (5%), Chronically Out of School (10%), and English Language Proficiency (10%). To determine a school's performance on each indicator, the best of either absolute performance or AMO targets is used (Tennessee Department of Education, 2019). Final

indicator scores are calculated with 60% comprising of all students and the remaining 40% made up of historically underserved student groups. Once each indicator percentage is calculated, schools receive a final grade and overall weighted average. Final grades are used to determine focus, priority, and reward school status (Tennessee Department of Education, 2020a).

Theoretical Framework

This study's theoretical framework is guided by three theories – systems theory, accountability theory, and agency theory. Systems theory is used as a framework to understand open systems and the importance of systems thinking when analyzing the complex relationships between schools and external forces. Accountability theory serves as the foundation for supporting the implementation of different measurements used to evaluate the effectiveness of schools. Agency theory is used to demonstrate that schools, as open systems, operate under the assumption that a relationship exists between principals and agents in which balance is achieved through accountability.

Systems Theory

Schools operate as open systems that are influenced by a series of input exchanges with the external environment. Based on Bertalanffy's ideas, systems theory addresses the influence the environment has on all living organisms or systems (Robertson & Klir, 1973). A system is commonly referred to as a set of diverse yet interrelated elements that work together as part of a whole (Senge, 1990). In some cases, systems support one another and combine efforts to work toward a common goal (Robertson & Klir, 1973). This is particularly evident in schools and school systems as their communal efforts are focused on providing quality educational experiences to K-12 students. As the amount of inputs changes, schools must adapt and adjust to respond to complex problems and situations that arise (Hoy & Miskel, 2013).

Systems Thinking. Rooted in systems theory, systems thinking refers to the interdependency between organizations and the external environment (Arnold & Wade, 2015). Together, the organization and external environment function in a circular pattern to achieve a common goal or purpose. As systems become more complex, the flow of information and resources between the organization and its environment change (Scott & Davis, 2007). External events shape individual organizations' dynamics and functions; therefore, they cannot act in isolation and expect to thrive (Hoy & Miskel, 2013). For systems thinking to be effective, responsibility must be spread throughout the organization (Senge, 1990). By understanding and combining the dynamic working parts of an organization, proponents of systems thinking are able to see the bigger picture and interrelated workings of the individual components.

According to Scott and Davis (2007), systems can be divided into three viewpoints: rational systems, natural systems, and open systems. A rational systems perspective is centered on the idea that organizations are intended to attain established goals efficiently. These systems are characterized by goal specificity and formalization of structures and behavior. Natural systems move beyond decision-making processes and focus on organizational behavior and individuals' actions as they work toward achieving goals. As open systems, schools continuously interact with their environment and must be prepared to accept inputs from various sources (Betts, 1992; Hoy & Miskel, 2013). For an organization to survive, it must be willing and able to accept inputs and adapt to necessary changes. Schools are affected by inputs such as state and federal mandates that require increased accountability measures addressing a variety of items such as student achievement and attendance. As accountability measures change, schools must

adopt policies and procedures for accounting, reporting, and addressing these issues (Cook-Harvey & Stosich, 2016).

Accountability Theory

Accountability in education centers on the idea that schools are responsible for providing students with a comprehensive education based on three fundamental principles: academic content standards, assessments aligned to standards, and consequences for schools that do not meet or exceed established goals (Hoy & Miskel, 2013). The theory of school-based accountability is built upon the premise that schools must be evaluated and held accountable for transparent reporting of student performance and achievement based on various indicators (Cook-Harvey & Stosich, 2016). Proponents of school accountability measures argue that outcomes for students will be improved due to the availability of information to the general public and the use of incentives and sanctions (Figlio & Loeb, 2011; Supovitz, 2009).

Agency Theory

In agency theory, the principal-agent problem highlights many elements related to schools and accountability. Agents are expected to act on behalf of principals and perform in a manner that is responsive to established goals and objectives (Gailmard, 2012; Ferris, 1992). In return, incentives are provided to agents for aligning decisions and actions with those preferred by principals (Gailmard, 2012). As agents, educators, and school leaders are responsible for carrying out state policies and acting in stakeholders' best interests (Dee & Jacob, 2010). Stakeholders also have the ability to monitor agent actions by accessing published accountability data available on state report cards and websites.

Many performance-based accountability measures that emerged in recent decades are based on the idea that sanctions and punishments serve as incentives for agents to carry out principal expectations (Figlio & Loeb, 2011; Finnigan & Gross, 2007). In education, incentives created through accountability systems focus actions towards policies and procedures that will help achieve desired outcomes and allow for stakeholder monitoring (Figlio & Loeb, 2011; Polikoff et al., 2014). Attaching positive or negative consequences to school and student performance is often viewed as an incentive for educators to ensure established standards are being taught with fidelity (Figlio & Loeb, 2011).

Chapter Summary

Monitoring student attendance is not a new concept, as many studies have been devoted to understanding the impact student absences have on attendance and academic achievement. The evolution of federal and state accountability models has led to increased attention on chronic absenteeism rates among K-12 students. As discussed in previous sections, recent studies have shown the connection between chronic absenteeism, low academic achievement and growth, dropout rates, and lack of preparation for post-secondary opportunities. With the 2015 reauthorization of ESEA as the Every Student Succeeds Act, many states submitted ESSA plans that included chronic absenteeism as the required nonacademic indicator (Jordan & Miller, 2017). During the 2017-2018 school year, chronic absenteeism was included as one of the six accountability indicators that comprise the accountability framework for schools and districts throughout Tennessee. The purpose of this study is to examine the *Chronically Out of School Indicator* and determine if it has made a significant impact on the number of chronically absent students in grades 9-12 throughout Tennessee.

Chapter 3. Methodology

The purpose of this study was to examine the effects of accountability policies on student absenteeism and determine if the inclusion of the Chronically Out of School Indicator in school accountability models had a significant effect on the number of chronically absent students in grades 9-12 throughout the state of Tennessee. Specifically, the research examined trends in the number of students classified as chronically absent in grades 9-12 during the 3 years before and 3 years from the inclusion of chronic absenteeism as one of the six indicators that comprise the Tennessee Accountability Model. The study examined data beginning with the 2015-2016 school year and ending with the 2019-2020 school year. The Chronically Out of School Indicator was included in the school accountability model beginning with the 2017-2018 school year.

In addition to the number of chronically absent students in grades 9-12, the following student subgroups were examined for districts reporting 6 years of data: Black/Hispanic/Native American (BHN), Students with Disabilities (SWD), Black/African American, and Hispanic. The number of chronically absent students in the Economically Disadvantaged subgroup were examined for districts reporting 5 years of data due to a lack of data for the 2014-2015 school year. Data for 9-12 students were examined at the district level to account for schools that report additional student populations in their accountability figures.

The Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (SPSS) was used to conduct data analysis and determine if a significant difference occurred in the average number of student absences prior to implementation of the Chronically Out of School Indicator and the three years since its inclusion in school accountability models. This chapter includes a description of the research design, research questions and null hypotheses, population, sample size, instrumentation, data collection, data analyses, and chapter summary.

Research Questions and Null Hypotheses

The following research questions and null hypotheses were used as part of this nonexperimental quantitative study. Post-hoc analysis was conducted for research questions found to have a significant difference.

RQ1: Is there a significant difference in the number of students chronically absent in grades 9-12 during the 3 years before and 3 years after the inclusion of the Chronically Out of School indicator in the Tennessee accountability model?

 H_01 : There is no significant difference in the number of students chronically absent in grades 9-12 during the 3 years before and 3 years after the inclusion of the Chronically Out of School indicator in the Tennessee accountability model.

RQ2: Is there a significant difference in the number of chronically absent students within the Black, Hispanic, and Native American subgroup in grades 9-12 during the 3 years before and 3 years after the inclusion of the Chronically Out of School indicator in the Tennessee accountability model?

 H_02 : There is no significant difference in the number of chronically absent students within the Black, Hispanic, and Native American subgroup in grades 9-12 during the 3 years before and 3 years after the inclusion of the Chronically Out of School indicator in the Tennessee accountability model.

RQ3: Is there a significant difference in the number of chronically absent students within the Economically Disadvantaged subgroup in grades 9-12 during the 2 years before and 3 years after the inclusion of the Chronically Out of School indicator in the Tennessee accountability model?

 H_03 : There is no significant difference in the number of chronically absent students within the Economically Disadvantaged subgroup in grades 9-12 during the 2 years before and 3 years after the inclusion of the Chronically Out of School indicator in the Tennessee accountability model.

RQ4: Is there a significant difference in the number of chronically absent students within the Students with Disabilities subgroup in grades 9-12 during the 3 years before and 3 years after the inclusion of the Chronically Out of School indicator in the Tennessee accountability model?

 H_04 : There is no significant difference in the number of chronically absent students within the Students with Disabilities subgroup in grades 9-12 during the 3 years before and 3 years after the inclusion of the Chronically Out of School indicator in the Tennessee accountability model.

RQ5: For the above Research Question 2 found to have a significant difference, as a result of post-hoc analysis, is the statistical difference by Black/African American subgroup during the 3 years before and 3 years after the inclusion of the Chronically Out of School indicator in the Tennessee accountability model?

 H_05 : There is no significant difference in the number of chronic absences among Black/African American students in grades 9-12 during the 3 years before and 3 years after the inclusion of the Chronically Out of School indicator in the Tennessee accountability model.

RQ6: For the above Research Question 2 found to have a significant difference, as a result of post-hoc analysis, is the statistical difference by the Hispanic subgroup during the 3 years

before and 3 years after the inclusion of the Chronically Out of School indicator in the Tennessee accountability model?

 H_05 : There is no significant difference in the number of chronic absences among Hispanic students in grades 9-12 during the 3 years before and 3 years after the inclusion of the Chronically Out of School indicator in the Tennessee accountability model.

Research Design

This study was conducted using a nonexperimental, quantitative research framework to determine if a relationship existed between the expansion of the school accountability model and the number of chronically absent students in grades 9-12. Using an ex post facto research design, the study was intended to determine if there was a significant difference in the number of chronically absent students in grades 9-12 after the inclusion of the Chronically Out of School Indicator in the state accountability model. Publicly available secondary data were accessed through the Tennessee Department of Education's Data Downloads and Requests webpage (Tennessee Department of Education, 2020c).

Population

This quantitative, nonexperimental study consisted of school districts reporting 6 years of data for students in grades 9-12 in Tennessee. Data sets were analyzed at the district level for students in grades 9-12 since a few high schools consist of additional grade levels such as PreK-12, K-12, or 6-12. Due to the inclusion of those students in school-level data, it was determined that an analysis of data at the district level would allow the researcher to isolate students in grades 9-12 when conducting the study. Data collected by the Civil Rights Data Collection survey show that chronic absenteeism rates tend to be highest among high school students in grades 9-12 (United States Department of Education, 2019a). The 9-12 student population within

a district was analyzed for the number of chronically absent students between the 2014-2015 school year and the 2019-2020 school year. In addition to aggregate numbers of chronically absent students, data were analyzed for the following student subgroups: Black/Hispanic/Native American, Economically Disadvantaged, and Students with Disabilities.

The sample for Research Questions 1-5 included all districts serving students in grades 9-12 for which the necessary data points were available. Due to variations in data availability for the years examined by each research question, the total sample analyzed varied based on whether the district met the criteria for that question. For example, a district may have reported the overall number of chronically absent students in grades 9-12 for the 6 years examined in this study but lack significant data points for one or more of the research questions analyzing student subgroups. The sample size for each research question was also affected by Tennessee's requirements for protecting the identities of individual students. Tennessee data suppression rules prevent data from being published if fewer than 10 valid students are included in the sample. In addition, the chronic absenteeism rate is suppressed if it is greater than 99% at the district level (Tennessee Department of Education, 2019).

Instrumentation

Data for this study consisted of data files published and made publicly available on the Tennessee Department of Education Data Downloads and Requests webpage (Tennessee Department of Education, 2020c). Accountability data are compiled and released annually to reflect current school year data reported by the state, districts, and individual schools. Accountability data are reported on district and school report cards as well as used in calculations to determine if achievement and performance targets are met by schools and districts. Based on overall performance, districts may be classified as exemplary, advancing,

satisfactory, or in need of improvement (Tennessee Department of Education, 2018b). At the school level, accountability data are used to determine if schools are classified as reward, priority, or focus (Tennessee Department of Education, 2020a). Districts and schools throughout the state are required to accurately record and report attendance data at various times throughout the year via the Education Information System (EIS) as directed by the TDOE's procedures for reporting student membership and attendance (Tennessee Department of Education, 2020d). The validity and reliability of the data were considered strong, given the data consists of information districts are mandated to report by the State of Tennessee for inclusion in accountability models and classifications for schools and districts.

Data Collection

This study consisted of secondary analyses of publicly available ex post facto data from the Tennessee Department of Education. While the Tennessee Department of Education collected the available data sets for various purposes, they contain the necessary data points for the completion of this research study. For Research Questions 1-5, data were downloaded in an Excel spreadsheet and organized according to the years and groups addressed by the study. District-level data sets for chronic absenteeism were used to identify and sort relevant data points for students in grades 9-12 throughout the State of Tennessee. After data organization, a statistical analysis was conducted through SPSS to determine the relationship between each of the study variables.

Data Analysis

Data were analyzed using a nonexperimental quantitative methodology. Data analysis procedures were conducted using *the Statistical Package for Social Sciences (SPSS)* Version 27.0 software. Research Questions 1-5 were analyzed using a paired samples *t*-test to identify if a statistical significance existed within the data. Using a repeated measures design allowed data to be analyzed with each district serving as its own control group resulting in a comparison of district to district. By comparing each district to itself, rather than one district to another district, the unique factors that may affect outcomes in one district did not affect outcomes in others (Zimmerman, 1997). For Research Question 5, the researcher disaggregated the data by individual subgroup to identify if significant differences existed in the number of students chronically absent among the Black and Hispanic subgroup.

Before analysis in SPSS, the average number of chronically absent students was calculated for the designated period of time before and after implementation of the Chronically Out of School Indicator. Research questions 1, 2, 4, and 5, were examined based on the 3 years prior to implementation of the indicator (2014-2015, 2015-2016, and 2016-2017) and the 3 years after (2017-2018, 2018-2019, and 2019-2020). Research question 3 was examined based on the 2 years prior to implementation of the indicator (2015-2016 and 2016-2017) and the 3 years after (2017-2018, 2018-2019, and 2019-2020) due to limited data for the 2014-2015 school year. All research questions included an analysis of the first year of implementation (2017-2018) as part of the 3 years examined after the indicator was included in the Tennessee Accountability model.

Assessment of Quality and Rigor

The data used for this study comprised of publicly available data sets published by the Tennessee Department of Education (TDOE). The data consisted of files that included districtlevel totals of chronically absent students for all 9-12 students as well as selected subgroups. Reporting requirements set forth by the TDOE ensure the validity of the data sets. Attendance data from the 2019-2020 school year were collected through March 2, 2020, due to the COVID-19 pandemic and tornados that affected many students throughout Tennessee (Tennessee

Department of Education, 2020c). For reporting purposes, March 2, 2020, is considered the last instructional date for the 2019-2020 school year. Students were considered chronically absent if they missed 10% or more school days prior to March 2, 2020. While schools were not held accountable for a variety of data during this time, the data were considered useful and valid for this study since absences were calculated based on the proportion of instructional days for which the student was enrolled prior to March 2, 2020.

Ethical Considerations

When releasing information to the general public, the Tennessee Department of Education suppresses certain data points to protect students' identities. For this reason, the districts included in analysis of each research question varied based on the availability of grade 9-12 data points spanning the years examined by each research question. Chronic absenteeism rates are included on district and school report cards. Student data are suppressed if the metric is calculated based on the performance of fewer than 10 students. In addition, chronic absenteeism data at the district level are suppressed if it is greater than 99% (Tennessee Department of Education, 2019). By establishing suppression rules for publicly available data, the TDOE has taken steps to ensure that identifiable information is not released that could jeopardize student privacy.

Chapter Summary

Chapter 3 presents information outlining the methodology of the research study and included the following components: Research Questions and Null Hypotheses, Research Design, Population, Instrumentation, Data Collection, Data Analysis, Assessment of Quality and Rigor, and Ethical Considerations. A nonexperimental, ex post facto study was designed to determine if there was a statistical significance between the number of chronically absent students before and

after the inclusion of the Chronically Out of School indicator in district accountability models. Data used in the study consisted of 6 years, allowing for an analysis of the number of chronically absent students 3 years before and 3 years after the inclusion of the indicator. The data used to analyze the 3 years after implementation included the first year the Chronically Out of School indicator was added to the accountability model.

The study was conducted using quantitative research methods. The study sample consisted of all 9-12 students in school districts throughout Tennessee. Data were analyzed at the district level to ensure data analysis focused solely on data involving students in grades 9-12. Paired samples *t*-tests were conducted to determine if there was a statistical significance between the average number of chronically absent students before and after the inclusion of the Chronically Out of School indicator in the district accountability model. When a significant difference was found, post hoc analysis was done on data the researcher was able to further disaggregate. This study is intended to serve as preliminary research regarding accountability and chronic absenteeism. Chapter 4 outlines the findings of the study. Chapter 5 includes a discussion on the implications of the study and recommendations for future research and practice based on the findings.

Chapter 4. Findings

The purpose of this expost facto quantitative study was to determine if there were significant differences in the number of students in grades 9-12 classified as chronically absent before and after the inclusion of the Chronically Out of School Indicator in the accountability model for schools and school districts. Using statistical analyses, the researcher focused on district-level chronic absenteeism numbers for students in grades 9-12 and the following student subgroups: Black/Hispanic/Native American (BHN), Economically Disadvantaged, Students with Disabilities (SWD). For post-hoc analysis, data for the BHN subgroup were disaggregated into Black/African American and Hispanic subgroups. The sample for each question included students in grades 9-12 for districts that reported the data points necessary to conduct statistical analysis of each research question. Data analysis did not include districts lacking data for the period examined by each research question in the statistical analysis. Research Questions 1, 2, 4, and 5 were analyzed using the 3year average of the number of students chronically absent before and after the inclusion of the Chronically Out of School Indicator. Research Question 3 was analyzed using an average of the 2 years before and 3 years after inclusion of the indicator. The 2017-2018 school year was the first year of implementation and was included as one of the three years analyzed after implementation.

Research Question 1

RQ1: Is there a significant difference in the number of students chronically absent in grades 9-12 during the 3 years before and 3 years after the inclusion of the chronically out of school indicator in the Tennessee accountability model?

 H_01 : There is no significant difference in the number of students chronically absent in grades 9-12 during the 3 years before and 3 years after the inclusion of the chronically out of school indicator in the Tennessee accountability model.

A paired samples *t*-test was conducted to determine if there was a significant difference between the number of students chronically absent in grades 9-12 during the 3 years before and 3 years after the inclusion of the chronically out of school indicator in the Tennessee accountability model. The test was significant, t(118) = 2.85, p = .005. Therefore, the null hypothesis was rejected. The results indicated that the mean rate of the number of students chronically absent in grades 9-12 for the 3 years prior to implementation of the Chronically Out of School indicator (M = 455.13, SD = 975.04) was significantly greater than the number of students chronically absent in grades 9-12 for the 3 years after (M = 431.41, SD = 989.49). The 95% confidence interval for the difference in means was 7.24 to 40.20. The standardized effect size index, *d*, was .26, which indicated a small effect size. Figure 1 shows the distribution for the average number of students classified as chronically absent for the 3 years before and 3 years after implementation of the Chronically Out of School Indicator.

Figure 1

Average Number of Students in Grades 9-12 Classified as Chronically Absent Before and After Implementation of the Chronically Out of School Indicator



District Level Chronic Absenteeism Grades 9-12

The data were reanalyzed after the extreme values identified in Figure 1 were removed. An additional paired samples *t*-test was conducted to determine if there was a significant difference between the number of students chronically absent in grades 9-12 during the 3 years before and 3 years after the inclusion of the chronically out of school indicator in the Tennessee accountability model. The test remained significant, t(109) = 3.57, p =.001. Therefore, the null hypothesis was again rejected. The results indicated that the mean rate of the number of students chronically absent in grades 9-12 for the 3 years prior to implementation of the Chronically Out of School indicator (M = 246.20, SD = 211.29) was significantly higher than the number of students chronically absent in grades 9-12 for the 3 years after (M = 223.20, SD = 210.69). The 95% confidence interval for the difference in means was 10.22 to 35.78. The standardized effect size index, d, was .34, which indicated a small effect size. Figure 2 shows the distribution for the two groups, excluding initial extreme values.

Figure 2

Average Number of Students in Grades 9-12 Classified as Chronically Absent Before and After Implementation of the Chronically Out of School Indicator, Excluding Initial Extreme Values



Research Question 2

RQ2: Is there a significant difference in the number of chronically absent students within the Black, Hispanic, and Native American subgroup in grades 9-12 during the 3 years before and 3 years after the inclusion of the chronically out of school indicator in the Tennessee accountability model?

 H_02 : There is no significant difference in the number of chronically absent students within the Black, Hispanic, and Native American subgroup in grades 9-12 during the 3 years before and 3 years after the inclusion of the chronically out of school indicator in the Tennessee accountability model.

A paired samples *t*-test was conducted to determine if there was a significant difference between the number of chronically absent students within the Black, Hispanic, and Native American subgroup in grades 9-12 during the 3 years before and the 3 years after implementation of the Chronically Out of School indicator in the Tennessee accountability model. The test was significant, t(101) = -2.32, p = .022. Therefore, the null hypothesis was rejected. The results indicated the mean number of chronically absent students within the Black, Hispanic, and Native American subgroup in grades 9-12 for the 3 years prior to implementation of the Chronically Out of School indicator (M = 186.31, SD = 781.59) was significantly less than the mean number of chronically absent students with the Black, Hispanic, and Native American subgroup in grades 9-12 for the 3 years after (M = 200.18, SD 817.77). The 95% confidence interval for the difference in means was -25.73 to -1.99. The standardized effect size index, d, was .23, which indicated a small effect size. Figure 3 shows the distribution for the two groups.
Figure 3

Average Number of Black/Hispanic/Native American Students in Grades 9-12 Classified as Chronically Absent Before and After Implementation of the Chronically Out of School Indicator



The data were reanalyzed after the extreme values identified in Figure 3 were removed. An additional paired samples *t*-test was conducted to determine if there was a significant difference between the number of chronically absent students within the Black, Hispanic, and Native American subgroup in grades 9-12 during the 3 years before and the 3 years after implementation of the Chronically Out of School indicator in the Tennessee accountability model. The test was not significant, t(90) = -1.53, p = .130. Therefore, the null hypothesis was retained. The number of Black, Hispanic, and Native American students classified as chronically absent tended to be similar during the 3 years prior to the implementation of the Chronically Out of School Indicator (M = 32.51, SD = 33.04) compared to the 3 years after implementation (M =35.25, SD = 37.97). The 95% confidence interval for the difference in means was -6.32 to .82. The standardized effect size index, d, was .16, which indicated a small effect size. Figure 4 shows the distribution for the two groups, excluding initial extreme values.

Figure 4

Average Number of Black/Hispanic/Native American Students in Grades 9-12 Classified as Chronically Absent Before and After Implementation of the Chronically Out of School Indicator, Excluding Initial Extreme Values





Research Question 3

RQ3: Is there a significant difference in the number of chronically absent students within the Economically Disadvantaged subgroup in grades 9-12 during the 2 years before and 3 years after the inclusion of the chronically out of school indicator in the Tennessee accountability model?

 H_03 : There is no significant difference in the number of chronically absent students within the Economically Disadvantaged subgroup in grades 9-12 during the 2 years before and 3 years after the inclusion of the chronically out of school indicator in the Tennessee accountability model.

A paired samples *t*-test was conducted to determine if there was a significant difference between the number of chronically absent students within the Economically Disadvantaged subgroup in grades 9-12 during the 2 years before and the 3 years after implementation of the Chronically Out of School indicator in the Tennessee accountability model. The test was not significant, t(71) = -.817, p = .417. Therefore, the null hypothesis was retained. The number of Economically Disadvantaged students classified as chronically absent tended to be similar during the 2 years prior to the implementation of the Chronically Out of School Indicator (M = 228.03, SD = 523.98) compared to the 3 years after implementation (M = 245.43, SD = 671.18). The 95% confidence interval for the difference in means was -59.86 to 25.06. The standardized effect size index, *d*, was .096, which indicated a small effect size. Figure 5 shows the distribution for the two groups.

Figure 5

Average Number of Economically Disadvantaged Students in Grades 9-12 Classified as





The data were reanalyzed after the extreme values identified in Figure 5 were removed. An additional paired samples *t*-test was conducted to determine if there was a significant difference between the number of chronically absent students within the Economically Disadvantaged subgroup in grades 9-12 during the 2 years before and the 3 years after implementation of the Chronically Out of School indicator in the Tennessee accountability model. The test was significant, t(65) = 2.37, p =.021. Therefore, the null hypothesis was rejected. The results indicated the mean number of chronically absent students within the Economically Disadvantaged subgroup in grades 9-12 for the 2 years prior to implementation of the Chronically Out of School indicator (M = 100.02, SD = 81.90) was significantly greater than the mean rate of chronic absenteeism for the 3 years after (M = 91.29, SD = 76.01). The 95% confidence interval for the difference in means was 1.36 to 16.09. The standardized effect size index, d, was .29, which indicated a small effect size. Figure 6 shows the distribution for the two groups, excluding initial extreme values.

Figure 6

Average Number of Economically Disadvantaged Students in Grades 9-12 Classified as Chronically Absent Before and After Implementation of the Chronically Out of School Indicator, Excluding Initial Extreme Values



Research Question 4

RQ4: Is there a significant difference in the number of chronically absent students within the Students with Disabilities subgroup in grades 9-12 during the 3 years

before and 3 years after the inclusion of the chronically out of school indicator in the Tennessee accountability model?

H₀4: There is no significant difference in the number of chronically absent students within the Students with Disabilities subgroup in grades 9-12 during the 3 years before and 3 years after the inclusion of the chronically out of school indicator in the Tennessee accountability model.

A paired samples *t*-test was conducted to determine if there was a significant difference between the number of chronically absent students within the Students with Disabilities subgroup in grades 9-12 during the 3 years before and the 3 years after implementation of the Chronically Out of School indicator in the Tennessee accountability model. The test was not significant, t(114) = -.398, p = .692. Therefore, the null hypothesis was retained. The number of students with the Students with Disabilities subgroup classified as chronically absent tended to be similar during the 3 years prior to the implementation of the Chronically Out of School Indicator (M = 68.39, SD = 147.06) compared to the 3 years after implementation (M = 68.94, SD = 150.75). The 95% confidence interval for the difference in means was -3.28 to 2.18. The standardized effect size index, d, was .037, which indicated a small effect size. Figure 7 shows the distribution for the two groups.

Figure 7

Average Number of Students with Disabilities in Grades 9-12 Classified as Chronically Absent Before and After Implementation of the Chronically Out of School Indicator



The data were reanalyzed after the extreme values identified in Figure 7 were removed. An additional paired samples *t*-test was conducted to determine if there was a significant difference between the number of chronically absent students within the Students with Disabilities subgroup in grades 9-12 during the 3 years before and the 3 years after implementation of the Chronically Out of School indicator in the Tennessee accountability model. The test remained not significant, t(105) = .170, p = .859. Therefore, the null hypothesis was again retained. The number of students with the Students with Disabilities subgroup classified as chronically absent tended to be similar during the 3 years prior to the implementation of the Chronically Out of School Indicator (M = 37.91, SD = 31.68) compared to the 3 years after implementation (M = 37.75, SD = 31.72). The 95% confidence interval for the difference in means was -1.61 to 1.92. The standardized effect size index, d, was .017, which indicated a small effect size. Figure 8 shows the distribution for the two groups, excluding initial extreme values.

Figure 8

Average Number of Students with Disabilities in Grades 9-12 Classified as Chronically Absent Before and After Implementation of the Chronically Out of School Indicator, Excluding Initial Extreme Values



Research Question 5

RQ5: For the above Research Question 2 found to have a significant difference, as a result of post-hoc analysis, is the statistical difference by ethnic subgroup during

the 3 years before and 3 years after the inclusion of the chronically out of school indicator in the Tennessee accountability model?

 H_05 : There is no significant difference in the number of chronic absences among Black/African American students in grades 9-12 during the 3 years before and 3 years after the inclusion of the chronically out of school indicator in the Tennessee accountability model.

Due to significant difference in the number of chronically absent students in the Black/Hispanic/Native American subgroup, paired samples *t*-tests were conducted to determine whether the difference was by race. For Research Question 5, a paired samples *t*-test was conducted to determine if there was a significant difference between the number of chronic absences among Black/African American students in grades 9-12 during the 3 years before and the 3 years after implementation of the Chronically Out of School indicator in the Tennessee accountability model. The test was not significant, t(87) = -.337, p = .737. Therefore, the null hypothesis was retained. The number of Black/African American students classified as chronically absent tended to be similar during the 3 years prior to the implementation of the Chronically Out of School Indicator (M = 171.86, SD = 729.83) compared to the 3 years after implementation (M = 173.03, SD = 721.46). The 95% confidence interval for the difference in means was -8.08 to 5.74. The standardized effect size index, d, was .036, which indicated a small effect size. Figure 9 shows the distribution for the two groups.

Figure 9

Average Number of Black/African American Students in Grades 9-12 Classified as Chronically Absent Before and After Implementation of the Chronically Out of School Indicator



The data were reanalyzed after the extreme values identified in Figure 9 were removed. An additional paired samples *t*-test was conducted to determine if there was a significant difference between the number of chronic absences among Black/African American students in grades 9-12 during the 3 years before and the 3 years after implementation of the Chronically Out of School indicator in the Tennessee accountability model. The test remained not significant, t(77) = .602, p = .549. Therefore, the null hypothesis was again retained. The number of Black/African American students classified as chronically absent tended to be similar during the 3 years prior to the implementation of the Chronically Out of School Indicator (M = 25.64, SD = 28.59) compared to the 3 years after implementation (M = 24.82, SD = 26.89). The 95% confidence interval for the difference in means was -1.89 to 3.54. The standardized effect size index, *d*, was .068, which indicated a small effect size. Figure 10 shows the distribution for the two groups, excluding initial extreme values.

Figure 10

Average Number of Black/African American Students in Grades 9-12 Classified as Chronically Absent Before and After Implementation of the Chronically Out of School Indicator, Excluding Initial Extreme Values





Research Question 6

RQ6: For the above Research Question 2 found to have a significant difference, as a result of post-hoc analysis, is the statistical difference by ethnic subgroup during the 3 years before and 3 years after the inclusion of the chronically out of school indicator in the Tennessee accountability model?

 H_06 : There is no significant difference in the number of chronic absences among Hispanic students in grades 9-12 during the 3 years before and 3 years after the inclusion of the chronically out of school indicator in the Tennessee accountability model.

Due to significant difference in the number of chronically absent students in the Black/Hispanic/Native American subgroup, paired samples *t*-tests were conducted to determine whether the difference was by race. For Research Question 6, a paired samples *t*-test was conducted to determine if there was a significant difference between the number of chronic absences among Hispanic students in grades 9-12 during the 3 years before and the 3 years after implementation of the Chronically Out of School indicator in the Tennessee accountability model. The test was significant, t(80) = -2.65, p = .010. Therefore, the null hypothesis was rejected. The results indicated that the mean number of chronically absent Hispanic students for the 3 years prior to implementation of the Chronically Out of School indicator (M = 44.85, SD = 141.31) was significantly less than the mean rate of chronic absenteeism for the 3 years after (M = 60.59, SD = 193.25). The 95% confidence interval for the difference in means was -27.57 to - 3.92. The standardized effect size index, d, was .294, which indicated a small effect size. Figure 11 shows the distribution for the two groups.

Figure 11

Average Number of Hispanic Students in Grades 9-12 Classified as Chronically Absent Before and After Implementation of the Chronically Out of School Indicator



The data were reanalyzed after the extreme values identified in Figure 11 were removed. An additional paired samples *t*-test was conducted to determine if there was a significant difference between the number of chronic absences among Hispanic students in grades 9-12 during the 3 years before and the 3 years after implementation of the Chronically Out of School indicator in the Tennessee accountability model. The test remained significant, t(70) = -2.72, p =.008. Therefore, the null hypothesis was again rejected. The results indicated that the mean number of chronically absent Hispanic students for the 3 years prior to implementation of the Chronically Out of School indicator (M = 12.34, SD = 13.49) was significantly less than the mean rate of chronic absenteeism for the 3 years after (M = 15.61, SD = 18.97). The 95% confidence interval for the difference in means was -5.66 to -.87. The standardized effect size index, *d*, was .32, which indicated a small effect size. Figure 12 shows the distribution for the two groups, excluding initial extreme values.

Figure 12

Average Number of Hispanic Students in Grades 9-12 Classified as Chronically Absent Before and After Implementation of the Chronically Out of School Indicator, Excluding Initial Extreme Values



Inspanic Chronic Absenteelsin Grades 5-12

Chapter Summary

The purpose of this study was to explore the possibility of significant differences between the number of students chronically absent before and after the inclusion of the Chronically Out of School indicator in the Tennessee Accountability Model. A series of paired samples *t*-tests were used to determine if significant differences existed between the number of chronically absent students before and after implementation of the Chronically Out of School Indicator. Data analysis included the number of chronically absent students in grades 9-12 at the district level and the following student subgroups: Black/Hispanic/Native American, Economically Disadvantaged, and Students with Disabilities. Post-hoc analysis included subgroup data for Black/African American and Hispanic students classified as chronically absent in grades 9-12. The null hypotheses were rejected for Research Questions 1 and 2 as the results of paired samples *t*-tests were found to be significant. The null hypotheses were retained for Research Questions 3 and 4 as results of the paired samples *t*-tests were not significant.

Due to the varied size of districts included in the study, extreme values were present in each data set. After the initial paired samples *t*-tests were run for each research question, extreme values were excluded and a second series of paired samples *t*-tests were used to determine if significant differences existed between the number of chronically absent students before and after implementation of the Chronically Out of School Indicator. The null hypotheses were rejected for Research Questions 1 and 3 as the results of paired samples *t*-tests were found to be significant. The null hypotheses were retained for Research Questions 2 and 4 as results of the paired samples *t*-tests were not significant.

Research Question 5 and 6 were a post-hoc analyses of significant differences found for Research Question 2. Due to the significant difference found in Research Question 2, the BHN subgroup data were disaggregated by ethnicity into Black/African American and Hispanic groups. Paired sample *t*-tests were conducted on the number of Black/African American and Hispanic students classified as chronically absent in grades 9-12. The first post-hoc paired samples *t*-test compared the number of Black/African American students classified as chronically absent during the 3 years before and 3 years after implementation of the Chronically

Out of School Indicator. The test was insignificant, indicating the number of Black/African American students classified as chronically absent during the 3 years before and 3 years after was not significantly different (M = 171.86 and M = 173.03 respectively). The second post-hoc paired samples *t*-test compared the number of Hispanic students classified as chronically absent during the 3 years before and 3 years after implementation of the Chronically Out of School Indicator. The test was significant, indicating the number of Hispanic students classified as chronically absent during the 3 years before and 3 years after was significantly different (M =44.85, and M = 60.59 respectively). While the test was significant, the mean number of chronically absent Hispanic students increased during the 3 years after implementation. Chapter 5 includes a summary of the findings, implications, and recommendations for future research and current practice.

Chapter 5. Conclusions

Introduction

Since the passage of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act of 1965 (ESEA), accountability measures used to evaluate schools have shaped the landscape of education. The most recent reauthorization of the ESEA, the Every Student Succeeds Act (ESSA), allowed states greater flexibility in creating and implementing accountability policies. As part of ESSA, states were required to include a nonacademic indicator related to school quality or student success (SQSS) within accountability models (Kaput, 2018; Portz & Beauchamp, 2020; Rafa, 2017). Chronic absenteeism was selected as a nonacademic indicator by 37 states, including Tennessee. The inclusion of attendance in state accountability models highlighted a longstanding concern that traditional methods of tracking attendance masked chronic absenteeism among students (Attridge et al., 2016; Bruner et al., 2011).

The purpose of this quantitative study was to explore the effects of implementing the Chronically Out of School indicator on the number of students classified as chronically absent by comparing the average number of chronically absent students before and after the indicator's inclusion in Tennessee's accountability models for schools and districts. District level chronic absenteeism data were obtained from the Tennessee Department of Education's Data Downloads and Requests webpage. The data files included the number of students chronically absent in grades 9-12 overall and among the following subgroups: Black/Hispanic/Native American, Economically Disadvantaged, and Students with Disabilities.

Statistical tests were conducted to explore the possibility of differences in the number of chronically absent students before and after implementation of the Chronically Out of School indicator in school and district accountability models. For significant differences found in

Research Question 2, the researcher conducted post hoc analyses to examine the possibility of significant differences based on race. Chapter 5 includes a discussion of the findings, implications, and recommendations for future research and current practice.

Discussion

The research questions examined in this study centered on the effects of implementing the Chronically Out of School Indicator on the number of chronically absent students in grades 9-12 and various subgroups. The Chronically Out of School Indicator is a component of school and district accountability models in Tennessee.

Research Question 1

Research Question 1 was analyzed using a paired-samples *t*-test to compare the mean number of chronically absent students in grades 9-12 during the 3 years before and 3 years after the inclusion of the Chronically Out of School Indicator in the Tennessee accountability model for schools and school districts. The results of the paired samples *t*-test were significant, indicating that the number of students in grades 9-12 classified as chronically absent was significantly lower (M = 431.41) compared to the number of chronically absent students before implementation of the Chronically Out of School Indicator (M = 455.13). The results continued to be significant when extreme values were removed, and an additional paired samples *t*-test was conducted.

The inclusion of a nonacademic indicator in state ESSA plans resulted in many states placing an increased focus on chronic absenteeism (Darling-Hammond et al., 2016; Jimenez & Sargrad, 2017). Prior to the passage of ESSA, there was a lack of standardized policies and procedures focused on collecting and tracking student absences (Balfanz & Byrnes, 2012; Chang et al., 2018). In addition, varied definitions regarding what constitutes an absence and chronic absenteeism led to varied absentee reports (Chang et al., 2018). Variations in attendance reporting procedures across schools and districts before ESSA demonstrate the importance of establishing standardized reporting procedures across schools and districts for the 37 states that chose to use chronic absenteeism as the nonacademic indicator included in accountability models.

The results of Research Question 1 correspond to existing literature focused on the importance of accountability practices for attendance reporting and the inclusion of attendance measures in accountability models (Chang et al., 2018). The results indicated a decrease in the number of chronically absent students in grades 9-12 after including the Chronically Out of School indicator in the state accountability model. While the data were analyzed at the district level to allow for the inclusion of students in grades 9-12 who attend schools that serve students outside this grade band, it is possible an analysis of school-level chronic absenteeism data could yield different results. In addition, the differences in overall enrollment and student subgroup numbers across districts indicate the need to further disaggregate and analyze the data.

Research Question 2

Research Question 2 was analyzed using a paired-samples *t*-test to compare the mean number of chronically absent students in grades 9-12 who belonged to the Black/Hispanic/Native American subgroup during the 3 years before and 3 years after the inclusion of the Chronically Out of School Indicator in the Tennessee accountability model for schools and school districts. The results of the paired samples *t*-tests were significant, indicating that the number of students in the Black/Hispanic/Native American subgroup classified as chronically absent was significantly higher (M = 200.18) compared to the number of chronically absent students before

implementation of the Chronically Out of School Indicator (M = 186.31). An additional paired samples *t*-test was conducted after the removal of extreme values. The results of the second test were not significant, indicating that the number of students in the Black/Hispanic/Native American subgroup classified as chronically absent (M = 35.25) was not significantly different compared to the number of chronically absent students before implementation of the Chronically Out of School Indicator (M = 32.51).

As discussed in the literature review, students in the Black/Hispanic/Native American subgroup tend to be absent more often than their White and Asian peers (Ford & Triplet, 2019; Jacob & Lovett, 2017; United States Department of Education, 2019a). The initial results of Research Question 2 coincided with existing literature addressing higher rates of chronic absenteeism among student subgroups. However, the results indicated an increase in the number of chronically absent students within the BHN subgroup after the implementation of the Chronically Out of School Indicator. In addition, due to data being examined at the district level, differences in aggregate student enrollment across districts may have affected the results of the paired samples *t*-tests. For example, larger districts throughout Tennessee reporting higher numbers of chronically absent students within the BHN subgroup may have different results when compared to districts with fewer students. It is possible that future research focused on individual districts or schools will allow for better results due to a smaller sample size.

Research Question 3

Research Question 3 was analyzed using a paired-samples *t*-test to compare the mean number of chronically absent students in grades 9-12 who belonged to the Economically Disadvantaged subgroup during the 2 years before and 3 years after the inclusion of the Chronically Out of School Indicator in the Tennessee accountability model for schools and

school districts. The period before implementation was limited to 2 years due to limited data available for the 2014-2015 school year. The results of the paired samples *t*-test were not significant, indicating that the number of students in the Economically Disadvantaged subgroup classified as chronically absent (M = 245.43) was not significantly different compared to the number of chronically absent students before implementation of the Chronically Out of School Indicator (M = 228.03). An additional paired samples *t*-test was conducted after the removal of extreme values. The results of the second test were significant, indicating that the number of students in the Economically Disadvantaged subgroup classified as chronically absent (M = 91.29) after implementation of the Chronically Out of School indicator (M = 100.02).

Existing literature supports the connection between poverty and higher rates of chronic absenteeism due to factors such as housing instability, lack of basic necessities, unreliable transportation, and disruption of family relationships (Balfanz & Byrnes, 2012; Gennetian et al., 2018). Studies citing the connection between chronic absenteeism and qualification for free and reduced lunch could provide further insight on the effects of poverty on student attendance and lead to successful interventions (Balfanz & Byrnes, 2012). The results of the paired samples *t*-test after removal of extreme values support the assertion that districts with higher student enrollment.

Research Question 4

Research Question 4 was analyzed using a paired-samples *t*-test to compare the mean number of chronically absent students in grades 9-12 who belonged to the Students with Disabilities subgroup during the 3 years before and 3 years after the inclusion of the Chronically

Out of School Indicator in the Tennessee accountability model for schools and school districts. The results of the paired samples *t*-test were not significant, indicating that the number of students in the Students with Disabilities subgroup classified as chronically absent (M = 68.94) was not significantly different compared to the number of chronically absent students before implementation of the Chronically Out of School Indicator (M = 68.39). The results continued to be not significant when extreme values were removed, and an additional paired samples *t*-test was conducted.

Research Questions 5 and 6

As a follow-up to the significant difference indicated in the analysis of Research Question 2, the Black/Hispanic/Native American subgroup was disaggregated to conduct posthoc analyses. For Research Questions 5 and 6, paired-samples *t*-tests were conducted to compare the mean number of chronically absent Black/African American and Hispanic students in grades 9-12 during the 3 years before and 3 years after the inclusion of the Chronically Out of School Indicator in the Tennessee accountability model for schools and school districts, respectively. The results of the paired samples *t*-test on the number of chronically absent Black/African American students were not significant, indicating that the number of Black/African students classified as chronically absent (M = 173.03) was not significantly different compared to the number of chronically absent Black/African American students before implementation of the Chronically Out of School Indicator (M = 171.86). The results continued to be not significant when extreme values were removed, and an additional paired samples *t*-test was conducted.

The results of the paired samples *t*-test on the number of chronically absent Hispanic students were significant, indicating that the number of Hispanic students classified as chronically absent (M = 60.59) was significantly greater compared to the number of chronically

absent Black/African American students before implementation of the Chronically Out of School Indicator (M = 44.85). The results continued to be significant when extreme values were removed, and an additional paired samples t-test was conducted. Both paired samples *t*-tests indicated an increase in the mean number of chronically absent students after the inclusion of the Chronically Out of School Indicator.

As stated in the analysis of Research Question 2, the results of Research Questions 5 and 6 support existing literature that students belonging to the BHN subgroup tend to experience a higher number of chronic absences compared to their White and Asian peers (Ford & Triplet, 2019; Jacob & Lovett, 2017; United States Department of Education, 2019a). Additionally, exclusionary discipline policies tend to disproportionally affect minority students (Davis et al., 2019; Executive Office of the President, 2016; Losen et al., 2015). Therefore, further investigation is needed to determine the factors leading to increased numbers of chronic absences among Black/African American and Hispanic students despite accountability policies aimed at reducing chronic absences among students.

Possible Factors Contributing to Results

While the research study results indicate areas of significant difference in the overall number of chronically absent students, further analysis of subgroups yielded varied results. A possible contributing factor to these results is the analysis of data at the district level. Due to the inclusion of additional grades outside the 9-12 grade band in school-level data, the researcher decided to use district-level data to analyze the number of chronically absent students in grades 9-12. Variations in enrollment numbers across districts could have led to larger districts affecting the statistical significance of the paired samples *t*-tests. For example, larger districts with higher

aggregate and subgroup enrollment numbers may have masked changes in the average number of chronically absent students in smaller districts.

In addition to variations in district enrollment, the following items were identified as possible contributing factors.

COVID-19 Pandemic

The COVID-19 pandemic caused unprecedented disruptions to the education of Tennessee students. In March 2020, schools were forced to transition to virtual learning due to the pandemic (Attendance Works, 2021b; Santibanez & Guarino, 2020). The Tennessee State Board of Education passed an emergency rule allowing schools to take attendance but restricting their ability to record unexcused absences or implement truancy policies (Tullos, 2020). Attendance records were for schools and districts to evaluate student access to online instruction and the effectiveness of virtual instruction but could not count against the student.

Due to these unprecedented challenges, state accountability policies regarding attendance and chronic absenteeism were suspended for the 2019-2020 school year. Therefore, available chronic absenteeism data from the state was calculated based on student attendance until March 2, 2020, which represents the last day of in-person instruction for Tennessee students (Tennessee Department of Education, 2020c). This was acknowledged as a limitation of this research study due to the possibility that reported data may not represent the full scope of the number of chronically absent students during the 2019-2020 school year. However, the lack of existing research on the effectiveness of accountability and attendance policies, specifically implementation of the Chronically Out of School Indicator, led the researcher to conclude this study would serve as a starting point for further research.

At the time this research study was conducted, the COVID-19 pandemic continued to hinder regular school attendance for many student groups. While attendance data were available until March 2nd of the 2019-2020 school year, attendance data collection during the 2020-2021 school year was affected due to the differences between online, hybrid, and in-person instruction (Attendance Works, 2021). Districts were left to answer questions about what constitutes attendance during periods of synchronous and asynchronous instruction. The differences in attendance policies across districts and modes of instruction led to questions about the quality and reliability of attendance procedures during the period of remote learning.

Contributing Factors Beyond School

Students with a history of chronic absenteeism often have other factors affecting their ability to attend school regularly. As stated in the literature review, Balfanz and Byrnes (2012) found that most cases of chronic absenteeism were typically caused by outside barriers, avoidance of issues affecting the student at school, or a lack of engagement and family support. While the root causes of chronic absenteeism vary from student to student, districts, and schools that take a proactive approach in partnering with outreach services and improving school culture often experience the greatest success in improving student attendance (Chang et al., 2019).

The COVID-19 pandemic exposed many inequities students face daily in addition to financial difficulties, job loss, and food or housing insecurity. As schools transitioned to virtual learning, districts that did not provide student devices found that many families lacked access to a computer or reliable internet services. Preliminary studies indicate that the transition to virtual learning affected at-risk and minority students at disproportionately higher levels than their non-chronically absent peers (Attendance Works, 2021; Bailey, 2020; The Hunt Institute, 2021).

Data Reporting and Collection

As stated by Chang et al. (2018), reported incidents of chronic absenteeism were not widespread prior to the ESSA's requirement of a nonacademic accountability metric. While there are a variety of factors that cause variations in the number of chronically absent students from year to year, increased monitoring and oversight most likely led to increased accuracy in attendance reporting and tracking. Over time, long-range attendance data will provide more opportunities to analyze the effectiveness of the Chronically Out of School Indicator on chronic absenteeism.

The inclusion of the Chronically Out of School Indicator in the accountability model for Tennessee schools and districts began with the 2016-2017 school year. Due to data availability, this research study included the initial year of implementation as part of the three years analyzed after the inclusion of the Chronically Out of School Indicator in Tennessee district and school accountability models. Analysis of the data indicates that the number of chronically absent students at the district level has increased within many subgroup areas analyzed in this study. It is possible districts and schools are in the midst of an implementation dip as they work to create policies and procedures designed to decrease the number of students classified as chronically absent. According to Fullan (2007), implementation dips often occur when new policies are put into place. In this case, districts and schools may still be working toward effective policies and procedures aimed at decreasing chronic absenteeism.

Implications for Current Practice

The number of chronically absent students and overall chronic absenteeism rates continue to be tracked as part of the Tennessee accountability model. In addition, the COVID-19 pandemic continues to impact student attendance and those classified as chronically absent.

Based on the results of this study and current literature on chronic absenteeism, the researcher suggests the following practices for district and school leaders:

- Districts and schools should monitor student attendance daily to identify attendance trends of individual students to identify those at risk of chronic absenteeism. Routine monitoring of attendance will allow school and district leaders to take a proactive approach in tracking student attendance and implementing interventions to combat unnecessary student absences.
- Professional development should be provided to educators on how to reengage students with learning. Many students spent the 2020-2021 school year either learning behind a computer screen or socially distanced away from peers. Students who are engaged often develop deeper connections and relationships with their teachers and peers (Balfanz et al., 2014; Gottfried, 2019; Jones et al., 2018; Thapa et al., 2013). Preliminary research from the 2020-2021 school year indicates students lacked motivation and engagement with their coursework during periods of virtual learning (Patrick et al., 2021).
- Schools should continue developing partnerships with community outreach resources to assist families in need. When students have their basic needs met, they are less likely to miss school (Balfanz & Byrnes, 2012). In addition, by reducing or removing barriers to school attendance, students are less likely to develop patterns of chronic absences.
- Exclusionary discipline policies should be reevaluated to determine if alternative interventions could best support students with behavioral challenges since suspension patterns are often an indicator of future behavioral issues and chronic absenteeism (Balfanz et al., 2014). Therefore, schools should proactively work to address patterns of student suspensions and provide behavioral supports.

- Using school-level data, school leadership teams should identify and implement interventions to prevent chronic absenteeism and improve student attendance both overall and among subgroups.
- Schools should provide frequent communication to students and families. Clear and consistent communication between schools and families helps develop the mindset that school is a partnership. These communications also provide schools with a resource to share messages about the importance of regular school attendance.

Recommendations for Future Research

The results of this research study indicated that chronic absenteeism remains an issue for students in grades 9-12 throughout Tennessee. While significant differences in the number of chronically absent students were noted, in some cases, the significance was due to an increase in the number of students classified as chronically absent. Recommendations for further research and educational studies include the following:

- Conduct similar studies using data from individual schools to determine if accountability policies aimed at student attendance are effective at the school level. In addition, data should be disaggregated to explore school-level absences related to at-risk students and students belonging to one or more subgroups.
- By narrowing the scope of the research study, future researchers should identify schools and districts that have experienced significant improvements in chronic absenteeism rates. Policies and procedures implemented at these schools should be identified and studied as potential strategies for schools and districts with higher incidents of chronic absenteeism.

- Conduct interviews with students and families to identify barriers to attendance that may be unique to individual schools or geographic regions. Information gleaned from these conversations will allow for the development of specific interventions based on student and family needs.
- Research centered on attendance during the COVID-19 pandemic should examine external factors affecting student attendance and engagements during synchronous and asynchronous instruction.
- Chronic absenteeism research during the COVID-19 pandemic should explore the possibility of a link between student subgroups and populations most affected by the illness. In particular, the Hispanic and Black/African American communities, since these groups are historically absent at higher rates than their non-minority peers (Ford & Triplet, 2019; Jacob & Lovett, 2017; United States Department of Education, 2019a).
- Longitudinal studies analyzing attendance of student cohorts from grades K-12 would be beneficial to identifying attendance patterns across a student's educational career. In addition, a comparison of similar student cohorts will allow for a different approach to analyzing the effectiveness of the Chronically Out of School Indicator.

Chapter Summary

Chronic absenteeism is an issue affecting all districts and schools throughout the nation. With the reauthorization of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act (1965) as the Every Student Succeeds Act (2015), many states began incorporating student attendance as a nonacademic indicator in district and state accountability models. In Tennessee, this resulted in the inclusion of the Chronically Out of School Indicator in district and school-level accountability models. The purpose of this research study was to determine if there was a significant difference in district-level chronic absences among students in grades 9-12 both overall and among student subgroups. This study represents one of the first attempts to analyze student attendance data prior to and after the inclusion of student attendance in Tennessee district and school accountability models.

The study's findings indicate significant differences in the number of chronically absent students in grades 9-12 at the district level and among the Black/Hispanic/Native American (BHN) subgroup, supporting the idea that holding schools accountable for student attendance results in significant differences in the number of chronic absences. Further analysis of the BHN subgroup indicated no significant differences in the number of Black students classified as chronically absent. Significant differences in the number of chronically absent Hispanic students resulted from increases in the number of students classified as chronically absent during the 3 years after implementation. Analysis of the Economically Disadvantaged and Students with Disabilities subgroups did not yield significant results.

Due to extreme values resulting from varied district enrollment numbers, initial extreme values were removed from each data set, and data were reanalyzed for each research question. Results remained significant for the overall number of students in grades 9-12 classified as chronically absent. However, data for the BHN subgroup did not indicate significant differences with the removal of initial extreme values. In addition, the removal of the extreme values resulted in significant differences in the mean number of Economically Disadvantaged and Hispanic students. The significant difference among Hispanic students continued to result from increased numbers of students classified as chronically absent during the 3 years after inclusion of the Chronically Out of School Indicator in district and school accountability models. Results remained insignificant for Black students and Students with Disabilities, indicating no significant

difference in the number of chronically absent students after implementing the Chronically Absent Indicator.

The results of the study indicate the importance of continuing research and data analysis focused on the implications of including chronic absenteeism in district and school accountability models. Further inquiry and investigation are needed to examine school-level chronic absences since the inclusion of attendance accountability policies. Significant findings should be used to further explore effective interventions and school or district policies that positively impact the number of chronically absent students. While the effects of the COVID-19 pandemic on student attendance have yet to be fully examined, preliminary research indicates that chronic absenteeism has increased among students at all grade levels. Additional analyses will help state, district, and school-level officials devise accountability policies and interventions to decrease chronic absenteeism at all levels.

References

- Accountability. (n.d.). In *Merriam-Webster's Online Dictionary*. <u>https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/accountability</u>
- Ansary, T. (2007, March 9). *Education at risk: Fallout from a flawed report* [Web blog post]. Retrieved October 20, 2020 from <u>https://www.edutopia.org/landmark-education-report-nation-risk</u>
- Allensworth, E. M., & Easton, J. Q. (2007). What matters for staying on-track and graduating in Chicago Public high Schools: a close look at course grades, failures, and attendance in the Freshman Year. Retrieved November 3, 2020 from <u>https://consortium.uchicago.edu/sites/default/files/2018-</u> 10/07%20What%20Matters%20Final.pdf
- Arnold, R. D., & Wade, J. P. (2015). A definition of systems thinking: A systems approach. Procedia Computer Science, 44(C), 669–678. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.procs.2015.03.050</u>
- Attridge, J. (2016). *Chronic Absenteeism in Tennessee's Early Grades*. Retrieved September 9, 2020 from https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED572950.pdf
- Bae, S. (2018). Redesigning Systems of School Accoutability: A Multiple Measures Approach to Accountability and Support. *Education Policy Analysis Archives*, 26. <u>https://doi.org/10.14507/epaa.26.2920</u>
- Balfanz, R., & Byrnes, V. (2012). The Importance of Being In School: A Report on Absenteeism in the Nation's Public Schools. *Education Digest*, 78(May), 1–46.
- Bauer, L., Liu, P., Schanzenbach, D. W., & Shambaugh, J. (2018). Reducing Chronic

Absenteeism under the Every Student Succeeds Act. Retrieved September 9, 2020 from https://www.brookings.edu/wp-

content/uploads/2018/04/reducing_chronic_absenteeism_under_the_every_student_succe eds_act2.pdf

- Betts, F. (1992) How systems thinking applies of education. *Educational Leadership*, 50(3), 38-41. Retrieved November 10, 2020 from http://www.ascd.org/publications/educational-leadership/nov92/vol50/num03/How-Systems-Thinking-Applies-to-Education.aspx
- Black, D. W. (2015). Federalizing education by waiver? *Vanderbilt Law Review*, 68(3), 607–680.
- Black, D. W. (2017). Abandoning the federal role in education: The Every Student Succeeds Act. *California Law Review*, *105*(5), 1309–1374. <u>https://doi.org/10.15779/Z38Z31NN9K</u>
- Bruner, C., Discher, A., & Chang, H.N. (2011). Chronic Elementary Absenteeism: A ProblemHidden in Plain Sight. A Research Brief from Attendance Works and Child & FamilyPolicy Center.
- Casalaspi, D. (2017). The making of a "legislative miracle": The elementary and secondary education act of 1965. *History of Education Quarterly*, 57(2), 247–277. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/heq.2017.4</u>
- Center for American Progress (2014). *Next-Generation accountability systems: An overview of current state policies and practices*. Retrieved January 19, 2021 from <u>https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/education-k-12/reports/2014/10/16/99107/next-generation-accountability-systems/</u>

- Chang, H. N., Bauer, L., Byrnes, V. (2018). Data matters: Using chronic absence to accelerate action for student success. Retrieved October 8, 2020 from <u>http://new.every1graduates.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/09/Data-</u> Matters_083118_FINAL-2.pdf
- Chang, H.N., Osher, D., Schanfield, M., Sundius, J., Bauer, L. (2019). Using chronic absence data to improve conditions for learning. Retrieved September 4, 2021 from <u>https://www.attendanceworks.org/wp-</u>

content/uploads/2019/06/Attendance_Works_Using_Chronic_Absence__091619.pdf

- Clabaugh, G. (2004). The Educational Legacy of Ronald Reagan. The Cutting Edge. *Educational Horizons*, 82(4), 256–259.
- Congress. (1965). ESEA Act. Pub. L. No. 114-95 114, 449. https://www2.ed.gov/documents/essa-act-of-1965.pdf
- Cook-Harvey, C.M., Stosich, E. L. (2016). *Redesigning school accountability and support: Progress in pioneering states*. Retrieved October 8, 2020 from <u>https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/sites/default/files/product-</u> files/Redesigning_School_Accountability_and_Support.pdf
- Darling-Hammond, L. (2007). Race, inequality and educational accountability: The irony of "No Child Left Behind." *Race Ethnicity and Education*, 10(3), 245–260. https://doi.org/10.1080/13613320701503207
- Darling-Hammond, L. (2010, June 14). Restoring our schools. The Nation, 290, 14-20.

Darling-Hammond, L., Bae, S., Cook-Harvey, C. M., Lam, L., Mercer, C., Podolsky, A., &

Stosich, E. L. (2016). *Pathways to new accountability through the Every Student Succeeds Act*. Retrieved September 18, 2020 from <u>https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/sites/default/files/product-files/Pathways_New-</u> Accountability_Through_Every_Student_Succeeds_Act_04202016.pdf

- Darling-Hammond, L., Wilhoit, G., & Pittenger, L. (2014). Accountability for College and Career Readiness: Developing a New Paradigm. *Education Policy Analysis Archives*. <u>https://doi.org/10.14507/epaa.v22n86.2014</u>
- Davis, K. A., Allen-Milton, S., & Coats-Boynton, S. (2019). Making the Case for Results-Based
 Accountability as an Intervention for Chronic Absenteeism in Schools to Improve
 Attendance. *Race and Justice*, 9(1), 46–59. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/2153368718816500</u>
- Dee, T. S., & Jacob, B. A. (2010). The impact of no child left behind on students, teachers, and schools. *Brookings Papers on Economic Activity*, 2, 149–194. https://doi.org/10.1353/eca.2010.0014
- Duncan, A. (2011). *Letters from the Education Secretary or Deputy Secretary*. Retrieved October 23, 2020 from https://www2.ed.gov/policy/gen/guid/secletter/110923.html

Education Commission of the States (2004). ECS report to the nation: State implementation of the No Child Left Behind Act. Retrieved February 15, 2021 from https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED511682.pdf

- Every Student Succeeds Act of 2015, Pub. L. No. 114-231, 20 U.S.C. § 6301 (2015). Retrieved January 1, 2021 from https://www.congress.gov/114/plaws/publ95/PLAW-114publ95.pdf
- Ferris, J. M. (1992). School-Based decision making: A principal-agent perspective. Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis, 14(4), 333 -

346. https://doi.org/10.3102/01623737014004333

- Figlio, D., & Loeb, S. (2011). School accountability. In E. A. Hanushek, S. Machin, & L.
 Woessmann (Eds.), *Handbook of the Economics of Education*, *Vol. 3*, 383–421.
 https://cepa.stanford.edu/sites/default/files/Accountability_Handbook.pdf
- Finnigan, K. S., & Gross, B. (2007). Do accountability policy sanctions influence teacher motivation? Lessons from Chicago's low-performing schools. *American Educational Research Journal*, 44 (3). <u>https://doi.org/10.3102/0002831207306767</u>
- Ford, J. E., & Triplet, N. (2019). E(race)ing inequalities: The state of racial equity in North Carolina Public Schools. Retrieved October 24, 2020 from <u>https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5f68eb9cb662f642afcb0e2b/t/5f724023bf128a585f</u> <u>978db1/1601323047349/Eraceing-Inequities.pdf</u>
- Fullan, M. (2001). Leading in a culture of change. Jossey-Bass.
- Fusarelli, L. D. (2004). The Potential Impact of the No Child Left behind Act on Equity and Diversity in American Education. *Educational Policy*, 18(1), 71–94. https://doi.org/10.1177/0895904803260025
- Gailmard, S. (2012). Accountability and Principal Agent Models. Retrieved October 22, 2020 from https://www.law.berkeley.edu/files/csls/Gailmard - Accountability and Principal-Agent_Models(2).pdf
- Gamson, D. A., Reed, D. S., & McDermott, K. A. (2015). The elementary and secondary education act at fifty: Aspirations, effects, and limitations. *Rsf*, 1(3), 1–29. <u>https://doi.org/10.7758/rsf.2015.1.3.01</u>
- Glover, E. (2013). *The myth of accountability: What don't we know?* Rowman & Littlefield Education.
- Gottfried, M. A. (2009). Excused versus unexcused: How student absences in elementary school affect academic achievement. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, *31*(4), 392–415. <u>https://doi.org/10.3102/0162373709342467</u>
- Gottfried, M. A. (2019). Chronic absenteeism in the classroom context: Effects on achievement. *Urban Education*, 54(1), 3–34. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0042085915618709</u>
- Hamilton, L. S., Stecher, B. M., & Yuan, K. (2012). Standards-Based Accountability in the United States:: Lessons Learned and Future Directions*. *Education Inquiry*, 3(2), 149– 170. <u>https://doi.org/10.3402/edui.v3i2.22025</u>
- Holmes, L.K. (2019). The impact of school attendance on student achievement in mathematics and reading (Publication No. 27664382) [Doctoral dissertation, University of St.
 Francis]. ProQuest Dissertations Publishing.
- Hoy, W. & Miskel, C. (2013). Educational administration: Theory, research, and practice.McGraw Hill.
- Jackson, C. Kirabo, Wigger, Cora, Xiong, H. (2018). Do School Spending Cuts Matter? Evidence from the Great Recession. *National Bureau of Economic Research*, 53(9), 1689–1699.
- Jacob, B.A. & Lovett, K. (2017) *Chronic absenteeism: An old problem in search of new answers.* Retrieved October 23, 2020 from <u>https://www.brookings.edu/research/chronic-absenteeism-an-old-problem-in-search-of-new-answers/</u>

Jimenez, L., & Sargrad, S. (2017). A new vision for school accountability. Retrieved November 3, 2020 from <u>https://cdn.americanprogress.org/content/uploads/2017/03/01045224/AccountabilityFram</u> ework-reportFINAL.pdf

- -

Johnson, L.B. (1965, January 12). Special message to the Congress: Toward full educational opportunity. [Transcript]. The American Presidency Project. <u>https://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/documents/special-message-the-congress-toward-fulleducational-opportunity</u>

Jordan, P. W., Miller, R. (2017). *Who's in: Chronic absenteeism under the Every Student Succeeds Act*. Retrieved September 8, 2020 from <u>https://www.future-ed.org/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/2017/09/REPORT_Chronic_Absenteeism_final_v5.pdf</u>

Kaput, K. (2018). Briefing memo: Summaries of states' ESSA school quality/student success measures. Education Evolving. Retrieved October 22, 2020 from https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED605643.pdf

Kuehl, R. A. (2012). The Rhetorical Presidency and "Accountability" in Education Reform:
 Comparing the Presidential Rhetoric of Ronald Reagan and George W. Bush. Southern
 Communication Journal, 77(4), 329–348.

https://doi.org/10.1080/1041794X.2012.678926

Lara, J., Noble, K., Pelika, S., & Coons, A. (2018). *Chronic Absenteeism*. NEA Research Brief.NBI No. 57. National Education Association

Levin, H. M. (1974). A Conceptual Framework for Accountability in Education. *The School Review*, 82(3), 363–391. <u>https://doi.org/10.1086/443136</u>

- Loeb, S., & Byun, E. (2019). Testing, Accountability, and School Improvement. *The ANNALS of the American Academy of Political and Social Science*, 683(1), 94–109. https://doi.org/10.1177/0002716219839929
- Martin, C., Sargard S., Batel, S. (2016). *Making the grade: A 50-state analysis of school accountability systems*. Retrieved October 23, 2020 from https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED567858.pdf
- McDonnell, L. M. (2013). Educational Accountability and Policy Feedback. *Educational Policy*, 27(2), 170–189. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0895904812465119</u>
- McGuinn, P. (2012). Stimulating Reform: Race to the Top, Competitive Grants and the Obama Education Agenda. *Educational Policy*, 26(1), 136–159. https://doi.org/10.1177/0895904811425911
- McGuinn, P. (2015). Schooling the state: ESEA and the evolution of the U.S. Department of Education. *Rsf*, *1*(3), 77–94. https://doi.org/10.7758/rsf.2015.1.3.04
- McKenzie, W. & Kress, S. (2015) *The Big Idea of School Accountability*. George W. Bush Institute. Retrieved September 23, 2020 from <u>https://www.bushcenter.org/essays/bigidea/</u>
- National Commission on Excellence in Education. (1983). A Nation at Risk: The Imperative for Educational Reform. *The Elementary School Journal*, 84(2), 113–130.

https://doi.org/10.1086/461348

No Child Left Behind (NCLB) Act of 2001, Pub. L. No. 107-110, 20 U.S.C. § 6319 (2002). https://www.congress.gov/107/plaws/publ110/PLAW-107publ110.pdf

Patrick, S. K., Woods, S. C., Bala, N., Santelli, F. A. (2021). Schooling during COVID-19: Fall

semester trends from six Tennessee Districts. Retrieved September 5, 2021 from https://peabody.vanderbilt.edu/TERA/files/covid19_fall_semester_trends_FINAL.pdf

- Perie, M., Park, J., & Klau, K. (2007). Key Elements for Educational Accountability Models
 Prepared by Marianne Perie, Center for Assessment with A paper commissioned by the
 Council of Chief State School Officers Accountability Systems and Reporting State
 Collaborative Retrieved September 23, 2020 from
 https://wyoleg.gov/InterimCommittee/2011/SelectAccountability/Key%20elements%20fi
- Polikoff, M. S., McEachin, A. J., Wrabel, S. L., & Duque, M. (2014). The Waive of the Future? School Accountability in the Waiver Era. *Educational Researcher*, *43*(1), 45– 54. <u>https://doi.org/10.3102/0013189X13517137</u>
- Portz, J. (2017). "Next-Generation" Accountability? Evidence From Three School Districts. *Urban Education*, 004208591774172. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0042085917741727</u>
- Portz, J., & Beauchamp, N. (2020). Educational Accountability and State ESSA Plans. *Educational Policy*. https://doi.org/10.1177/0895904820917364
- Rafa, A. (2017). *Chronic absenteeism: A key indicator of student success*. Retrieved September 8, 2020 from https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED574526.pdf
- Robertson, R., & Klir G. (1973). Trends in General Systems Theory. *The British Journal of Sociology*, 24(1), 119-120. https://doi.org/10.2307/588807
- Schoeneberger, J. A. (2012). Longitudinal Attendance Patterns: Developing High School Dropouts. *The Clearing House: A Journal of Educational Strategies, Issues and Ideas*,

85(1), 7–14. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00098655.2011.603766</u>

- Scott, W. R. & Davis, G. F. (2007). *Organizations and organizing: Rational, natural, and open system perspectives*. Pearson Prentice Hall.
- Senge, Peter M. (1990). *The fifth discipline: The art and practice of the learning organization*. Doubleday/Currency
- Shaul, M. S., & Ganson, H. C. (2005). Chapter 7: The No Child Left Behind Act of 2001: The Federal Government's Role in Strengthening Accountability for Student
 Performance. *Review of Research in Education*, 29(1), 151–
 165. https://doi.org/10.3102/0091732X029001151
- Shores, K., & Steinberg, M. P. (2019). Schooling During the Great Recession: Patterns of School Spending and Student Achievement Using Population Data. *AERA Open*, 5(3), 233285841987743. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/2332858419877431</u>
- Simpson, R. L., Lacava, P. G., & Sampson Graner, P. (2004). The No Child Left Behind Act:
 Challenges and Implications for Educators. *Intervention in School and Clinic*, 40(2), 67–75. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/10534512040400020101</u>
- Smerillo, N. E., Reynolds, A. J., Temple, J. A., & Ou, S. R. (2018). Chronic absence, eighthgrade achievement, and high school attainment in the Chicago Longitudinal Study. *Journal of School Psychology*, 67(August 2017), 163–178.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsp.2017.11.001

Stecher, B. M., & Hanser, L. M. (1992). Local accountability in vocational education: A theoretical model and its limitations in practice. Retrieved December 22, 2020 from https://www.rand.org/pubs/notes/N3561.html

- Stitzlein, S. (2015). Addressing Educational Accountability and Political Legitimacy with Citizen Responsibility. *Educational Theory*, 65(5), 563–580. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/edth.12132</u>
- Supovitz, J. (2009). Can high stakes testing leverage educational improvement? Prospects from the last decade of testing and accountability reform. *Journal of Educational Change*, 10, 211–227. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10833-009-9105-2</u>
- Tenn. Code Ann. § 49-6-3001 (2020). Retrieved November 3, 2020 from

https://www.tncourts.gov/Tennessee%20Code

Tenn. Code Ann. § 49-3-302 (2020). Retrieved November 3, 2020 from

https://www.tncourts.gov/Tennessee%20Code

- Tenn. Code Ann. § 49-6-3004 (2020). Retrieved November 3, 2020 from https://www.tncourts.gov/Tennessee%20Code
- Tenn. Code Ann. § 49-6-3009 (2020). Retrieved November 3, 2020 from

https://www.tncourts.gov/Tennessee%20Code

- Tennessee Department of Education. (2018a). *Every Student Succeeds Act: Building Success in Tennessee ESSA State Plan*. Retrieved November 8, 2020 from <u>https://www.tn.gov/content/dam/tn/education/documents/TN_ESSA_State_Plan_Approv</u> ed.pdf
- Tennessee Department of Education. (2018b). *School Accountability: ESSA Updates for 2017-*2018. Retrieved November 7, 2020 from

https://www.tn.gov/content/dam/tn/education/documents/ESSA_school_accountability_f act_sheet.pdf

- Tennessee Department of Education. (2019). *Suppression for the 2019-2020 Report Card*. Retrieved November 8, 2020 from <u>https://www.tn.gov/content/dam/tn/education/rpt-crd/SuppressionRules_201920.pdf</u>
- Tennessee Department of Education. (2020a). *Accountability Protocol*. Retrieved January, 14, 2021 from

https://www.tn.gov/content/dam/tn/education/accountability/Ed201920AccountabilityPro tocol_Final508%20(1).pdf

- Tennessee Department of Education. (2020b). *Chronic Absenteeism*. Retrieved October 13, 2020, from <u>https://www.tn.gov/education/student-support/chronic-absenteeism.html</u>
- Tennessee Department of Education. (2020c). Data Downloads and Requests. Retrieved October

17, 2020, from https://www.tn.gov/education/data/data-downloads.html

- Tennessee Department of Education. (2020d). *Student Membership and Attendance Procedures Manual*. Retrieved October 17, 2020, from <u>https://www.tn.gov/content/dam/tn/education/reports/331958_membership_attendance_m</u> <u>anual.pdf</u>
- The Hunt Institute. (2021). *Addressing Chronic Absenteeism*. Retrieved September 5, 2021, from https://hunt-institute.org/resources/2021/03/addressing-chronic-absenteeism/

- Thomas, J. Y., & Brady, K. P. (2005). Chapter 3: The Elementary and Secondary Education Act at 40: Equity, Accountability, and the Evolving Federal Role in Public Education. *Review of Research in Education*, 29(1), 51–67. <u>https://doi.org/10.3102/0091732X029001051</u>
- Tullos, E. (2020). State Board of Education passes emergency rules to address ongoing school closures. Retrieved September 5, 2021, from https://www.tn.gov/sbe/news/2020/4/14/sbe-passes-emergency-rules-covid19.html
- United States. (1965). Elementary and secondary education act of 1965: H. R. 2362, 89th Cong., 1st sess., Public law 89-10. Reports, bills, debate and act. [Washington] :[U.S. Govt. Print. Off.]. Retrieved November 4, 2020 from

https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED017539.pdf

- United States Department of Education (2009). *Race to the Top Program Executive Summary*. Retrieved November 4, 2020 from <u>https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED557422.pdf</u>
- United States Department of Education. (2013). *States granted waivers from No Child Left Behind allowed to reapply for renewal for 2014 and 2015 school years*. Retrieved October 15, 2020 from <u>https://www.ed.gov/news/press-releases/states-granted-waivers-</u> no-child-left-behind-allowed-reapply-renewal-2014-and-2015-school-years
- United States Department of Education. (2019a). *Chronic absenteeism in the nation's schools*. Retrieved September 20, 2020 from

https://www2.ed.gov/datastory/chronicabsenteeism.html

United States Department of Education. (2019b). *Opportunities and responsibilities for state and local report cards under the Elementary and Secondary Education Act of 1965, as amended by the Every Student Succeeds Act: Non-regulatory Informational Document.* Retrieved September 21, 2020 from <u>https://www2.ed.gov/policy/elsec/leg/essa/report-</u> card-guidance-final.pdf

United States Department of Education. (2020a). *Every Student Succeeds Act (ESSA)*. Retrieved September 21, 2020 from https://www2.ed.gov/policy/elsec/leg/essa/index.html

United States Department of Education. (2020b). Fact sheet: Impact of COVID-19 on assessments and accountability under the Elementary and Secondary Education Act. Retrieved October 20, 2020 from <u>https://oese.ed.gov/files/2020/03/COVID-19-OESE-FINAL-3.12.20.pdf</u>

U. S. Const. amend. X. (2020). https://www.senate.gov/civics/constitution_item/constitution.htm

Zimmerman, D. W. (1997). Teacher's Corner: A Note on Interpretation of the Paired-Samples t Test. *Journal of Educational and Behavioral Statistics*, 22(3), 349– 360. https://doi.org/10.3102/10769986022003349

VITA

HEIDI E. CAMPBELL

Education:	Ed.D. Educational Leadership and Policy Analysis, East Tennessee
	State University, Johnson City, Tennessee, 2021
	M.A.T. History and Social Studies 6-12, Christopher Newport
	University, Newport News, Virginia, 2006
	B.A. History, Christopher Newport University, Newport News,
	Virginia, 2003
Professional Experience:	K-12 Testing and Curriculum Coordinator, October 2021 - Present
	Assistant Principal, Greeneville High School, Greeneville,
	Tennessee, 2020 - October, 2021
	Teacher, University School, Johnson City, Tennessee, 2012 - 2020
	Teacher, Gloucester High School; Gloucester, Virginia, 2006 -
	2012
Professional Achievements:	Presenter for TCSS, Gatlinburg, Tennessee, 2019
	Presenter for TCSS, Franklin, Tennessee, 2016
	Presenter for NCHE, St. Augustine, Florida, 2015
	Presenter for TCSS, Nashville, Tennessee, 2014